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ABSTRACT

The feasibility of using an innovative earthq 'Jake resi.stant
construction technique to improve the earthquake resistance of
buildings .... as in vestigated. Th e tech niq ue, called the Friction
Pendulum System (FPS), uses steel connections to seismically
isolate the buildings using small amplitude pendulum motions. The
anticipated seismic performance of building st:.ructures using the
F!'S steel connections Io'as investigated using analytical and
experimental studies. Buildings designed to have approximately
eq~ivalent construction costs as conventional building desi~ns Io'ere
studl.ed. The earthquake response of the FPS supported buildings
Io'ere compared to those of conventional code design.

The FPS .... as assessed to be a feasible and cost effective
construction techrdque fllr improving the seismic resistance of nelo'
buildings. The fJe;.i.hility to select any isolator period makes the
approach suitable to a Io'ide range of applications. The compact
size and high strength of the FPS isolators, permits a versatility
of installation details which helps to achieve construction which
is cost equivalent to non-isolated buildings, yet provides
substantially improved seismic resistance. A cost equivalent
example building. designed with the FPS and a reduced seismic
design load of 50%, demonstrated 86% less building damage during
severe earthquakes as compared to the full strength design without
the FPS.

The FPS was also assessed to be a feasible and attractive
technique to improve the seismic resistance of existing hazardous
bu~ldings. The flexibility to achieve relatively long isolator
periods C'f 3 to 4 seconds uttered improved performance for the
cases 01: weak buildings studied. The compact size and high
strength of the FPS isolators also offered advantages in retrofit
details.

Model size FPS isolators were tested at velocities up to 20
inches/second, and at varied pressure loads. They consistently
achieved ideal linear stiffnesses and dynamic friction coefficients
of less than 5%. Analytical studies of example building cases
showed that the shear loads, story drifts, ductility demands. and
structure inelastic energy dissipation in FPS supported structures
were substantially reduced as compared to similar structures
without the FPS. The studies showed that the torsion motions
occurring in asymmetrical structures Io'ith large mass eccentricities
can be substantially reduced using the FPS. The FPS offers the
potential to improve the seismic pel"formance for a wide variety of
structures.
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1.1 Introduction

The Friction Pendulum System (FPS) is an innovative approach for
improving the earthquake resistance of structures. structures
supported on FPS connections respond to earthquake ground motions
as ...,ould a simple pendulum. These simple pendulum motions are easy
to control and predict. The feasibility of using the FPS approach
to improve the earthquake performance of buildings is examined in
this report.

The feasibility of using the FPS in new building construction in
a cost effective manner is examined in Chapter 2. The feasibility
of using the F PS approach to improve the seismic resistance of
existing hazardous buildings is Axamined in Chapter 3. The
feasibility assessments are based on the technical performance
evaluations presented in Chapters 4 through 8. In each of these
chapters a specific technical issue is investigated. The
conclusions, references, and figures pertinent to the issue are
presented at the end of each chapter.

This report summarizes the results of the Phase I research
sponsored by the National Science Foundation, Small Business
Innovation Research Program. Consistent with the feasibility
assessment objectives of the Phase I program, simple examples and
laboratory tests, and simplified analytical models are used to
assess the overall performance characteristics of the FPS. The
simple building examples, tests and analytical models have the
benefit of being both instructional and illustrative of the
anticipated overall behavior of buildings supported on FPS
isolators. More detailed investigations of different building
types, localized structural behavior, and the response to varied
earthquake loadings are planned for the Phase II program.

1.2 Identification Of The Need

It has been estimated that a major earthquake occurring in a
large metropolitan area in the U.S. could result in upwards of 70
billion dollars in damages and in tens of thousands of fatalities.
Even more moderate seismic events can cause collapse of existing
hazardous buildings, damage to new buildings, business
interruptions, and disruptions of vital public services, all of
...,hich have been proven to have profound long-term impacts on the
economic and social ...,ell-being of the affected communities.
Because of this, considerable research has been performed to
develop reliable techniques to design and analyze earthquake
resistant structures.
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studies by the U.s. Geological Survey (USGS) have indicated
that earthquake shaking can produce forces in structures 10 to 20
times higher than those currently used in building design.
Economic considerations have lead to a design approach for
conventional buildings which relies on inelastic energy
dissipation, rather than strength, as the means of resisting the
effects of such large earthquakes. As a result, properly designed
and constructed buildings would remain standing followil"g a major
earthquake, but substantial damage to the structure and to contents
would be anticipated. Research on these types of structures has
shown the need for costly details and construction practices in
order to achieve the desired behavior.

During the past decade, greater focus has been placed on
developing design strategies which reduce the need for costly
structural details while providing greater protection against
damage to the structure and contents. With this in mind, a variety
of seismic isolation systems has been proposed in which the
structure is supported on components or devices which
preferentially modify the dynamic characteristics of the supported
structure and/or 1 imi t the ampl i tude of forces which can be
transmitted from the ground into the structure. By reducing the
dynamic response of the structure, lower design forces may be
considered, seismically induced deformations and damages can be
reduced, and critical contents (such as those involving toxic
chemical or biological operation1=., data processing and
telecommunications equipment, and high technology manUfacturing
facilities) may be economically protected from earthquake damage.

An important application of the seismic isolation approach
relates to the mitigation of hazards pc::;ed by structures built
prior to the development of modern design and construction
practices. Reduction of seismic defi ciencies in such structures
using conventional means, is not onl.. technically difficult and
costly but is highly disruptive to the building occupants. The
appl icabil i ty of seismic isolation techniques to existing
seismically hazardous buildings appears promising due to the
possible reduction in design forces and the localization of the
structural modifications to one floor level. However, improved
methods for earthquake resistant construction of new or existing
buildings which increase the cost of construction are not widely
used in the building industry.

1 . 3 Background

The Friction Pendulul4 system (FPS) is an innovative seismic
isolation system which appears to offer improvements in strength,
longevity, versatility, ease of installat~on, and cost as compared
to previous systems. Moreover, the approach adds several inherent
performance benefits not available before. The FPS is based on
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wall known anqtnaarinq principlas and is constructad of
conventional materials with demonstrated longevity and resistance
to environmental deterioration. The desirable isolation
characteristics e>ehibited by FPS components hold the promise of an
economical Clnd effective system for significantly increasing the
seismic resistance of new structures and for substantially reducing
the earthquake hazards posed by e>eistinq structures. In order to
achieve the potential benefits of this and other innovative
systems, careful attention must be placed on economic,
architectural and construction aspects as well as on the more
traditional technical issues.

The Friction Pendulum system (FPS) offers a simple approach for
increasing a structure's earthquake resistance. A cross section
view of an FPS steel connection is shown in Figure 1.1. The FPS
concept is based on an innovative way of achieving a pendulum
motion. Fig. 1.2 schematically illustrates how the FPS achieves a
pendulum response for a supported building. The building responds
to earthquake moticns with small amplitude pendulum motions.
Friction damping effectively absorbs the earthquake's energy. The
resul t is a simple, predictable, and stable earthquake response.
Examples of the FPS hysteretic loops are shown in Fig. 1.3.

The connections can be installed at the bottoms or tops of lowElr
story colul'lns, or between the building and its foundation. The
operation of the connection is the same whether the concave surface
is facing up or down. Fig. 1.4 illustrates the operation of the
connection when installed at the top of a column, with the concave
surface facing downward.

Previous research by the investigators has addressed how the FPS
connections behave under simulated earthquake conditions (Ref.
1.1). The FPS connections serve as shear links which absorb the
damaging earthquake motions and energies. When the earthquake
forces are below the threshold level, the building responds like a
conventional structure. Once the threshold is exceeded the
buildings ductility response and energy absorption are controlled
by the F PS connections.

The lateral restoring stiffness of the activated FPS connection
is:

k=(~1

where W is the supported weight and r is the length of the radius
of curvature of the concave surface. This is the same as the
stiffness of a simple pendulum.
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The weight proportional stiffness is a unique property of the
F PS which greatly reduces the torsion response of a structure. The
center of lateral stiffness of the FPS connections coincides with
the center of mass. since the friction force is also proportional
to the supported weight, the center of rigidity of the connections
acting as a group always coincides with the center of mass of the
building. This property makes the FPS connections particularly
effective at 4ninimizing adverse torsional motions which would
otherwise occur in asymmetrical buildings.

The FPS connections also serve as seismic isolators. Seismic
isolation is achieved by shifting the response of the structure to
a range where the lateral loads are reduced. The extent of the
period shift is controlled by the radius of curvature of the
concave surface.

The natural period of vibration of a rigid mass supported on FPS
connections is determined from the pendulum equations and is:

where g is the acceleration of gravity. This is the sliding period
of the isolators. It is also the sliding or activated period for a
short and relatively stiff building.

The fact that the period is independent of the structure mass is
another unique property of the FPS which can have advantages in
controlling the response of a building. The desired structure
period can be selected by simply choosing the radius of curvature
of the concave surface. The period does not change if the
structure weight changes or ~ different than assumed.

Another unique property of the FPS connections, as compared to
other sliding supports, is the design of the articulated slider.
The semi-spherical design of the slider results in uniform contact
pressures between the slider and the concave surface for any
combination of lateral and vertical loads. This avoids edge
gouging, and reduces high frequency stick-slip motions which occur
with other sliding support systems.

Seismic isolation is an emerging technology which has been
receiving increasing attention in recent years by researchers and
design professionals. The research presented herein builds on
previous research on the FPS concept by Zayas, Low and Mahin (Ref.
1.1). During this previous research effort simple building models
with FPS connections were tested on the University of Califo~-nia

Berkeley shake table. The research presented also builds on
extensive worldwide research 0", seismic isolation by other

7



investigators. These include work on sliding isolation systems by
Kelly (Ref. 1.4), Mostaghel (Ref. 1.5), and Constantinou (Ref.
1. 6): and isolation systems with displacement restraints by Kelly
(Ref. 1.7): and related research efforts by other investigators in
the U.S. (Refs. 1.8 and 1.9), Japan (Ref. 1.10), France (Ref.
1.11), China (Ref. 1.12) and New Zealand.

One of the potential advantages offered by the FPS approach,
compared to other available techniques, is the cost of
insta llation. The connection size, strength, materials and
versatility shO\.lld make the approach easier and less expensive to
install. Potential reducti.ons in other construction costs could
completely compensate for the cost of installing the FPS, thereby
achieving a cost-equivalent but more earthquake resistant building.

The need for cost effective ways to mitigate seismic hazards of
eXisting buildings has recently been recognized by many municipal
governments in California. California Senate Bill 547 (Ref. 1.2),
which was passed in 1986, requires that California cities adopt a
program by Jan. 1, 1990, to reduce the hazards from unrein forced
masonry buildings. Ci ties have begun to identify seismically
hazardous buildings and to notify the owners. Many building owners
have resisted city efforts to require seismic upgrades because of
occupant disturbance and cost issues.

Cost is also a primary factor affecting the implementation of
improved seismic resisting methods in new buildings. Technologies
that increase the earthquake resistance of new buildings but also
increase the construction costs have not been widely used. The
structural Engineers Association of Northern California (SEAONC)
has developed Tentative Seismic Isolation Design Requirements (Ref.
1.3) which would permit rp.ductions in the cost of seismically
isolated buildings. These or other equivalent criteria are likely
to be adopted into the Uniform Building Code by 1991, which should
stimulate commercial applications of the seismic isolation approach
for buildings.

1.4 Phase I Research Objectives

The primary objectives of the Phase I research are to assess the
technical feasibil i ty of using the FPS to improve the seismic
performance of new and existing buildings. The following technical
and engineering issues were investigated:

1. The feasibility of achieving significant increases in the
earthquake resistance of new buildings without increa"'ing the
construction costs.

2. The feasibility of applying the FPS to existing hazardous
buildings, thereby helping to protect these buildings from damage
and collapse.
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3. The interrelationships between the FPS desiqn parameters
(friction coefficient. radius of curvature and displacement travel)
and the building design parameters (period and strength) for
earthquakes of different strengths.

4. The ability of FPS components to achieve dynamic coefficients of
friction which are less than 5%, for relative slidinq velocities
which are representative of earthquake loadinqs.

5. Invest iqat ions of building parameters which control the
structure's torsional response, and to estimate the potential for
reductions in damaging torsion motions tor aSYmmetrical buildings
using the FPS approach.

The research work and principal findings are summarized below.

1.5 Summary of the Research and Findings

The feasibility of applying the FPS to new building construction
is examined in Chapter 2. Details which could be used for the
installation of the FPS isolators are proposed. An example
building was selected and redesigned using the FPS. ThE:! example
building was a steel moment frame building, a common type of
construction used for commercial and institutional buildings. The
FPS offered the versatility of installation details which helped
achieve an isolated b'lilding which was cost equivalent to the
non-isolated building, and yet had significantly improved
earthquake performance. Analyses results indicated that seismic
damage during a severe earthquake would be reduced by 89%.

The feasibility of using the FPS to retrofit existing hazardous
buildings is examined in Chapter J. Considerations for applying
the techn ique to the different types of existing hazardous
buildings are examined. The seismic performance of the FPS is
assessed for a case study of a structurally weak building.

Preliminary design considerations were proposed on the selection
of FPS parameters suitable to weak buildings. When properly
designed, the FPS was found to reduce ductility demand by 86%.
Analyses results indicated that the expected performance would be
better than conventional strengthening techniques used alone.
However, it was unclear if the anticipated reductions in earthquake
forces and ductility demands alone, would be sufficient to prevent
collapse of weak hazardous buildings. strengthening of portions of
the building may also be required.

The feasibility assessments put forward in Chapters 2 and 3 are
based on studies of the technical properties and performance of the
FPS which are presented in Chapters 4 to 8. Results from tests of
individual FPS isolators art! reported in Chapter 4. Low friction
FPS assemblies were tested at high sliding velocities of up to 20
inches/second. The dynamic coefficients of friction of the low
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friction assemblies were found to be less than 5\. These dynamic
friction values were considered suitable for seismic retrofits or
cost equivalent new building construction. The hysteretic loops
were observed to have an ideal bi-linear response with linear
lateral stiffness throughout the displacement travel. The lateral
stiffness was directly proportional to the vertical load, and
exactly matched the theoretically predicted p':!ndulum stiffness.
The loops were observed to be stable and non-degrading over many
cycles of loading at varied vertical loads.

Analytical studies on the torsion response of f' f'S supported
structures are presented in Chapter 5. Analytical moclels are
developed and found to compare well with experimental results. The
weight proportional stiffness properties r-f the FPS reduced the
torsion motions of asymmetrical structures. The weight
proportional stiffness directly compensated for the effects of mass
eccentricities. The reductions in torsional motions of up to 80%
were observed, as compared to linear elastic structures with
equivalent eccentricities. Parameter studies indicated that the
reduction of torsion motions would be substantial for a wide
variety of building configurations. The unique ability of the FPS
to reduce torsion motions is one of the Most attractive aspects of
the approach.

In ve stigations on the effects of en ga g i ng the lateral
displacement restraint of the F PS are presented in Chapter 6.
Engagement of the lateral displacement restraints occurs when the
seismic loading demand exceeds the lateral displacement capacity of
the FPS. Analytical models were developed which could simulate the
effects of engaging the displacement restraints, and were found to
agree well with experimental results. Time history analyses of
nonlinear models of the example building, inclUding the
displacement restraint model, were used to assess the effects on
this type a f building. The displacement restraint was found to
break up the modes of vibration, prevenUng resonant dynamic
responses from building up in anyone set of modes. When
displacement loading demand exceeded displacement capacity hy 50%,
the F PS ret:lined 85% of its effectiveness in reducing ~ nelastic
ductility demand, 95% of its effectiveness in reducing structural
inelastic ener' y dissipation, and 80% of its effectiveness in
reducing first story drift.

The inelastic responses of multistory structures supported on
the FPS isolators are presented in Chapter 7. Bi-linear elastic
plastic models of the building structures are used to investigate
the relationship between the primary building and FPS properties,
and to assess the relationship between yielding in the structure
and response of the FPS. The anal}tical model of the example
building presented in Chapter 2 is used as a basic case. The
structure strengths and structure periods are varied to simulate
other building cases. Nine different cases were considered, and
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the responses with and without the FPS were compared. The
responses for total displacements, structure ductility demand,
structure story drift, and structure energy dissipation were
assessed and compared. The total lateral displacement at the roof
level of the FPS isolated structures was found to be less than, or
approximately equal to, the roof displacements occurring in the
same structures without the FPS. The struct:.lrc ductility demand,
structure story drift, and structure energy dissipation was found
to be always less than, and usually substantially less than, those
occurring in the same structure without the FPS. For structures
with periods less tha'1 0.86 sec., ductility and drift values in FPS
supported structures were found to be of similar magnitudes to
those occurring in equivalent non-isolated structures with four
times the strengths. Weak structures representative of existing
hazardous buildings were given particular attention. Lengthening
the period and lowering the friction coefficient of the FPS was
found to reduce the yielding and ductility demands in these
structures.

Whereas example building cases and responses to particular
earthquake motions were studied in Chapters 2 through 7, a broader
and more theoretical approach was taken in Chapter 8. Equivalent
single degree of freedom models representing elastic structures
supported on FPS isolators were developed. The equations of motion
for the equivalent system were formulated and used to investigate
the interrelationships of the FPS parameters of period and friction
coefficient, to the period and strength of the structure, and the
strength of the ground motion. A systematic study of the responses
of the equivalent system to ten different ground motions was
undertaken, and the results for each of the individual motions, as
well as the means and coefficients of variation of the responses
are reported. The strength required to maintain an elastic
response in the building was identified, as well as the base shear
and displacement responses.

When the structural period was greater than 0.5 sec., the total
displacements of the equivalent systems relative to the ground were
found to be approximately equivalent to the total displacement in
elastic structures without the FPS. The total drift displacement
for these cases could be estimated from displacement response
spectra. Once the total drift was known, the sliding displacement
in th~ FPS and drift displacement in the structure could be
calculated from the basic relationship between the FPS period,
friction coefficient, and building period. The total drift was
relatively independent of the selection of FPS period and friction
coefficient. The selection of longer FPS periods and lower
friction coefficients was found to reduce the drift displacement in
the structure, while increasing the drift displacement in the FPS
by a comparable amount. For structures with periods less than 0.5
sec., total displacements in the FPS supported structures were
qreater than those of the elastic structures without the FPS, and
the total displacement was affected by the selection of the FPS
period and friction coefficient. The structural drifts and forces
in the FPS supported structures were always less than those in the
elastic structures without the FPS.
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1.6 Technical Feasibility Conclusions

The FPS was assessed to be a feasible and cost effective
construction technique for improving the seismic resistance of new
buildings. The flexibility to select any isolator period makes the
approach suitable to a wide range of applications. The compact
size, high strength, and articulated joint of the FPS, permits a
versatility of installation details which helps to achieve
construction which is cost equivalent to non-isolated buildings,
yet provides substantially improved seismic resistance. The cost
equivaleu\: example building investigated, designed with the FPS and
a reduced ::;..;; <:::Iic design load of 50%, demonstrated 86% less
building damage during severe earthquakes as compared to the full
strength desiqn without the FPS.

The FPS waE" also assessed to be a feasible and attractive
technique to improve the seismic resistance of existing hazardous
buildings. The flexibility to achieve relatively long isolator
periods of 3 to 4 seconds offered improved performance for the
cases of weak buildings studied. The the compact size and high
strength of the FPS isolators also offered advantages in retrofit
details. T~e approach also offered reduced disturbance of building
occupants as compared to conventional strengthening techniques.

It is possible to manufacture low friction FPS assemblies with
dynamic frictions of less than 5% at earthquake velocities. Model
size FPS bearings were tested at relative sliding velocities up to
20 inches/second, and at varied pressure loads. They consistently
achieved ideal linear stiffnesses and dynamic friction coefficients
of less than 5%. The attainment of these low dynamic friction
values is important for applications to existing hazardous
buildings and cost equivalent construction of new buildings.

The shear loads, story drifts, ductility demands, and structure
inelastic energy dissipation in FPS supported structures were
always reduced as compared to similar structures without the FPS.
Using longer periods and lower friction coefficients in the FPS
isolators reduce the drift deformations in the structural frames,
while maintaining approximately the same total roof drift
displacement.

Limited yielding and ductility response may be permitted in FPS
supported structures. When the seismic loading demands exceeded
displacement travel capacity, the FPS retained a large percentage
of its effectiveness to reduce building damage, demonstrating the
robustness of the approach.

The torsion motions occurring in asymmetrical structures with
large mass can be substantially reduced using the FPS. Single
degree of freedom response spectra can be used for design purposes
to give reasonable estimates of the total displacements, base
shears and structure drifts occurring in FPS supported structures.

The FPS offers the potential to improve the seismic performance
for a wide variety of structures.
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1.7 Potential Applications

Because of the inherent simplicity, versatility, stability and
durability of the FPS concept, it should become a major tool for
the seismically resistant design of buildings once the engineering
design and detailing issues are resolved, and simple yet reliable
design procedures are daveloped. Reduction of the seismic hazards
in new and existing buildings is a problem of national importance
and one which is expected to become increasingly critical in the
years to come. The development of a reliable, economical and
practical FPS seismic isolation system is expect~~ to significantly
increase seismic safety. In addition, the FPS will provide an
ef feet i ve method for mit igat ing damages to non-structural
components and building contents, and for overcoming difficult
structural problems such as those as associated with inelastic
torsional response. Illustrations of possible applications to
buildings are shown in Figs. 1.5 to 1.7.

In addition, the versatility of this system has yet to be
explored. Innovative i::'pplications of this system with high
potential include very irrc'J'l1!.ar or unusual structures (Fig. 1.8),
or industrial: manufact\lring or chemical processing facilities,
critical structu~es W.Lth stringent performance requirements,
bridges, and suppor~ed equipment (Figs. 1.9 to 1.13). Development
of a feasible and economiGal FPS solution for conventional
buildings will naturally lead to these other applications.

1.8 Future Research Needs

The Phase I research established the ability of the FPS to
improve the overall seismic performance of new or existing
buildings. Consistent with the Phase I objectives and limitations,
the investigations used simple analytical models to assess the
response of limited building types (ie: moment resisting frames),
to a f,w representative earthquake loadings.

Additional research and engineering evaluations are needed to
answer a substantial number of engineering questions on the effects
and performance of the FPS within buildings. Investigations are
needed to assess the performance of the FPS when applied to
different building types, including braced frames, shear walls, and
bearing wall structures. Since the lateral forces in the FPS are
proportional to the supported weight, this changes the
distributions of forces and stresses within structures. Thus, the
local effects on individual structural members and standard
structural details and design practice need to be addressed.
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Experimental investigations of the responses of realistic
mUltistory building models sUbjected to shake table tests are
needed. The dynamic responses of low friction FPS isolators under
shake table tests need to be investigated. The effects of higher
mode responses need to be assessed, examining the differences
between FPS supported structures and conventional structures. The
influences of friction coefficients and FPS periods on the higher
mode responses need to be investigated, as well as design methods
and installation approaches which may influence and control higher
mode responses. Also, for buildings with sensitive equipment the
occurrence of high frequency vibrations and in-structure response
needs to be investigated.

Shake table tests are also needed on the responses of weak and
non-ductile buildings supported on FPS isolators, with attention to
the interactions between the responses of the buildings and the
FPS.

There is also the need to investigate the effects of varied and
diverse ground motions on all the response characteristics.
Moreover, before the FPS technique can be accepted and applied
within the industry, there is the need to develop simple yet
reliable design guidelines and proc€ldures. A thorough
investigation of these important engineering consider",tions is
required to insure the safety of the pUblic in the application of
the proposed new construction methods. These investigations are
planned for the Phase II research program.
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2.1 Installation Details

The application of the FPS technique to new buildings requires
the development of practical installation details which are
compatible with existing construction practices. Details which
could be used for the installation of FPS isolators within building
frames are shown in Figs. 2.1 through 2.6.

Example details for installing the FPS connections within a
building frame are ill ustrated in Fig. 2.1. Installation of the
isolators between the foundation and first floor is the approach
which has been used in completed installations of rubber bearing
seismic isolators. This approach offers the advantage of
simpliL ed architectural and structural details to accommodate the
seismic movements. The steel girders directly above the isolators
can resist the P-Delta moments which occur in the rubber isolators
because of the eccentricity of the gravity loads during earthquake
movements. However, for buildings which do not otherwise require a
crawl space, the addition of this partial story can be expensive.

For many buildings, it would appear that installation of seismic
isolators at the tops or bottoms of the first story columns could
be a more cost effective way of incorporating seismic isolation.
The design and size of the FPS isolators appears to be well suited
for this installation approach. The steel components of the FPS
facilitates the fabrication of high strength, relatively compact
isolators, which could readily fit at the top or bottoms of
columns. The steel cylinder which encloses the articulated slider,
provides an inherently redundant mechanism for carrying lateral and
vertical loads. When located at the top of a column, the FPS
connection can be installed with the concave surface facing
downward. In this orientation the articulated slider remains at
the centerline of the column during earthquake movements. This
avoids P-Delta moments in the column:i caused by eccentric gravity
loads from seismic movements of the building. When installed at
the bottom of a column with the concave surface facing upward, the
gravity loads rem,;tin concentric on the column. A disadvantage of
installing the isolators at the tops or bottoms of columns, as
compared to the crawl space approach, is that additional seismic
gap details for architectural components which cross the seismic
gap are required.

A possible combination of the bottoms of columns approach, and
the between the foundation and first floor approach. is illustrated
in Fig. 2.2. Placing the FPS isolators at the bottoms of the first
story columns, and using a concrete flat slab for the first floor
directly above the isolators, can reduce the structural costs of
the crawl space approach, and reduce the architectural detail costs
associated with the bottoms of columns approach.

In some installation applications it may be desirable to include
an uplift restraint detail as part of the FPS connection. An
illustration of a possible uplift restraint detail is shown in Fig.
2.3. The tension' rods would be able to carry tension loads and
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limit uplift displacements, while permitting lateral seismic
movements within the isolators.

Details which could be used to accommodate seismic movements for
elevators and stairs which cross the seismic gap are shown in Fig.
2.4.

The versatility of the FPS isolators to accommodate different
installation details, and any desired isolator period, can
facilitate the application of seismic isolation to buildings.
Illustrations of possible building applications are shown in Figs.
2.5 and 2.6. Because the FPS can absorb torsional mass
eccentricities as well as the seismic deformations, the
asymmetrical building shown in Fig. 2.6 could achieve seismic
resista nee capabilities which exceed those of a symmetrical
building which relies only on ductility detailing.

2.2 Example Building

In order to investigate the technical feasibility of applying
the F PS technique to new buildings, an example building was
selected and redesigned using the FPS approach. The example
building was used to illustrate the possible design approaches and
the potential benefits. The comparative earthquake performances
and construction costs are evaluated.

Earthquake Protection Systems asked Cygna Consulting Engineers
of San Francisco to provide an example case of an actual building
which had been designed according to the conventional building code
approach. cygna offered an example case of a three story steel
moment frame building which the owner considered critical for
business operations. Cygna engineers had recently designed this
important "Operations Building" according to the 1985 Uniform
Building Code (UBC) earthquake criteria. Since the ability to
continue operations of the building after an earthquake was
important, at the request of the owner, the building had been
designed as an "Essential Facility" according to UBC procedures.
An importance factor I of 1.5 was used, resulting in a design base
shear coefficient of 0.14. The layout and details of the
building's structural frame as designed by Cygna are shown in Figs.
2.7 to 2.10. Additional details on the building's design are
provided in Appendix A- Sections 1 and 5.

As is common in commercial buildings of this type, the
architectural design included a first story which was taller than
the upper stories. The building also had relatively long girder
spans of 28 ft. to 32 ft. As usually occurs in such buildings, the
tall first story was more flexible than the upper stories. The UBC
setsmic design was controlled by drift, not strength, as is
generally the case for steel moment frames. In order to control
the first story drift, the design engineer was forced to use
special square tubular steel columns, and imbed these columns into
the foundation grade beams to create a fixed-base connection. The
special tubular columns and foundation connections were high cost
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structural items in the non-isolated design. Tt'.e resulting seismic
drifts at a base shear loading of O.14W, were the maximum permitted
by code.

The elastic and plastic strengths of the building were
calculated based on the actual member sizes, and included
structural redundancy effects (Appendix A - Section 5). The
elastic strength was computed to be O.31W, and the ultimate plastic
strength was O.45W. These calculated strengths are consistent with
test results of the building frames, which typically show ultimate
lateral strengths of 3 to 5 times the design loads.

The building site was located approximately 8 miles from the San
Andreas Fault. Fig. 2.11 shows the U.S.G.S. average response
spectra for magnitude 5, G, and 7 earthquakes for a stiff soil site
at a distance of 8 miles from the fault (Ref. 2.1). The UBC
required design strength for a moment frame, designed with an
importance factor of 1.5 is also shown. The average magnitude 7
earthquake was noted to be 5 to 10 times stronger than the required
UBC design strength.

A magnitude 7 or stronger earthquake was considered to be a
realistic event to expect during the life of the building. The
steel frame was considered to have sufficient strength and
ductility capacity to withstand the seismic de formations of a
magnitude 7 earthquake with light to moderate structural damage.
However, large drift deformations, SUbstantially exceeding code
allowables, and high accelerations would be expected to cause
significant damage to the non-structural components and operational
equipment items within the building. Such damage could render the
building incapable of functioning after a severe earthquake. For
these reasons, the Cygna engineers believed the application of the
F PS technique would be of particular value for this type of
building. The objective was to determine the extent to which the
F PS isolators could reduce the estimated damage caused by large
drifts occurring during severe seismic events. Cygna engineers
worked together with Earthquake Protection System engineers to
devise the isolation approach, and review the comparative
performance and costs.

2.3 FPS Isolation Approach

Different schemes for installing the FPS isolators 1n the
example building were considered. The advantages and disadvantages
of the different schemes were considered to be as follows:

1.. Tops of Lower Level Columns. Advantages: Least impact on
existing design concepti and most cost effective. Disadvantage:
Seismic gap details required for stairs and architectural
components Which cross the FPS level.

2. Bottoms of Lower Level Columns. Advantages: Small impact on
existing design concepti and the design and details are similar to
a standard base plate connection. Disadvantages: Special details
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would be required for stairs and and architectural components to
accommodate the seismic gap at FPS level; and the pinned column
base would require strong and stiff tubular columns with equal
stiffness in both the x and y axes to control the deflections of
the lower story.

3. Between Foundation and First Floor. Advantages: Simple details
for stairs and and architectural components~ and the accelerations
of the first story floor would also be reduced. Disadvantages:
Configuration and expensive construction changes would be required
to add the isolation story~ including deeper excavation for the
foundation and the added structural floor framing.

After comparing the alternatives, the design with the FPS on
top of the lower level columns was considered the preferred
isolation scheme for this: building. This approach was the most
cost effective, and also minimized the need for design and
configuration changes. The structural frame and isolator details
using the FPS at tops of the lower level columns are shown in Figs.
2.12 to 2.15. Architectural details to accommodate the seismic
movements are shown in Figs. 2.16 to 2.19.

Based on dynamic analyses results (Appendix A, sections 5 to 8),
a sliding period of 2.25 sees., a dynamic friction coefficient of
10%, and a lateral sliding capacity of 6.5 inches were selected for
the design of the FPS isolators. The dynamic analyses predicted an
isolator sliding displacement of 4.7 inches for the magnitude 7
earthquake loading. The required lateral displacement capacity
according to section B of the Tentative Seismic Isolation Design
Requirements (Ref. 2.2) was computed to be 4 inches (Appendix A,
Section 3). The isolator design exceeded the minimum requirements
of the SEAOC guidelines because the magnitude 7 earthquake loading
exceeded the seismic loading used to develop the minimum criteria
of the SEAOC guidelines.

Placement of the F PS isolators at the tops of the lower level
columns resulted in a hinge connection at this joint. The columns
below the FPS were changed from special steel columns to reinforced
concrete columns which were integral with the foundation. The
higher section modulus of the concrete columns reduces the drift at
the first level, and results in equal column stiffness in the two
loading directions. Since the F PS isolators would provide the
necessary deformation and ductility capacity, the lower ductility
capacity of the concrete columns versus the E'+:eel columns was not
considered a disadvantage for the isolated design.

Two different structural design criteria for the isolated
building were examined. In the first, the strength and stiffness of
the structural frame were assumed to be the same as the original
non-isolated design ("Ful: Strength Isolated Designll). In the
second, the sizes of the :..cructural members were reduced to the
degree that the structural savings could offset the cost of adding
the F PS isolators (II Cost E quivalent Isolated Design"). The
redesigned structural frame of the cost equiValent design is shown
in Figs. 2.12 to 2.14, and is discussed below. The full strength

30



isolated design was assumed to have the same structural
configuration as the cost equivalent design, but with the strenqth
and stiffness of the structural members equal to those of the
original non-isolated design.

2.4 cost EquiValent Design

The "Cost Equivalent." isolated building design was used to
determine the feasibility of achieving increased earthquake
resistance capacity without increasing construction costs. The
design base shear coefficient was 0.067, as compared to 0.14 for
the original non-isolated design. This SO\ reduction in the design
base shear permitted enough savings in the structural frame to
offset the added structural and architectural costs associated with
the isolated design. The base shear coefficient of 0.067 is the
calculated design base shear required by the 1985 UBC if the
isolator sliding period of 2.25 seCF. is used as the building
period in the UBC formulas. The cost equivalent: isolated design
was also checked against the "Tentative Seismic Isolation Design
Requirements" of SEAONC [Ref. 2.2], and also complied with these
guidelines. Additional details on the checks with the UBC and
SEAOC design criteria are provided in Appendix A.

As was the case for the non-isolated design, the seismic design
of the cost equivalent building was controlled by interstory
drift. The resulting seismic drifts at a base shear loading of
0.067 were the maximum permitted by code. The elastic and plastic
strengths of the cost equivalent design were calculated based on
the reduced member sizes, inclUding structural redundancy effects.
The elastic strength was computed to be O.14W, and the ultimate
plastic strength O.31W (Appendix A - Section 5).

The savings in the structural steel and foundation details
permitted by use of the isolation approach was estimated to offset
the cost of the 32 FPS isolators and the architectural and
structural details required for the seismic gap. A summary of the
estimated structural savings and isolation costs is given in Table
2.1. Thus, the estimated construction cost of the isolated design
was approximately equal to the cost of the non-isolated design.
The construction cost of the full strength isolated design was
estimated to be approximately 1.8% greater th':!n the non-isolated
design. Additional details on the redesign detllils and cost
estimates are provided in Appendix A, Section 4.

2.5 Comparison of Building Performance With and Without the FPS

Time history dynamic analyses were used to compare the
earthquake performance of the isolated designs to the original
design. To do this comparison, scaled earthquake loadings
representing magnitUde 5, 6 and 7 earthquakes were used in the
non-linear analysis program Dynin (Ref. 2.3).

The Dynin models of the non-isolated and isolated structures
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are shown in Appendix A, Section 5. A stick model was used with
nodal masses representing the second floor, third floor, and roof.
The structures were analyzed as elastic upper structures on
non-linear FPS isolators. The stiffness of each building level was
derived from the section properties of the corresponding
structure. The nonlinear properties of the FPS isolators were
included in the modeling of the first level. Analyses results for
seismic drifts occurrinq within the structural frame were used to
estimate damage to the building.

Additional analyses of this building, including inelastic
modeling of the upper structure, are presented in Chapters 6 and
7. As discussed in Chapters 7 and 8, for a building in this period
ranqe, the total seismic drifts which occur are approximately the
same whether the building is isolated or not, and whether the upper
structure remains elastic or is permitted to yield. The primary
effect of the isolators is that a reduced percentage of the total
drift oc..:curs within the structural frame. Similarly with an
inelastic model of the upper structure, it is primarily the
distribution of drifts among stories which is affected by the
inelastic response, not the total drift. The elastic upper
structure model was, therefore, considered sufficient for design
development, and for non-structural damage estimates Which are
based on total drift. The non-isolated building would not be
capable of achieving the story shears predicted by the elastic
upper structure model. However, the predicted elastic shears are
a measure of the earthquake loading demand on the structural
frame. Analyses results for the ductility demand, energy
absorption demand, and inelastic structural drifts using inelastic
structural models of the upper structure are presented in Chapters
6 and 7. The inelastic analyses results presented in Chapters 6
and 7 confirm the overall results and conclusions drawn from the
analyses of the elastic models presented in this Chapter~

The input earthquake loadings were scaled to approximately
represent the average sPeCtra for magnitude 5, 6, and 7 earthquakes
at a distance of 8 miles from the site. Values obtained for base
shear, story shears and story drifts were used to compare the
response of the isolated and non-isolated buildings. Comparisons
of the base shear responses for the simulations of the three
different magnitude events are shown in Fig. 2.20.

The earthquake loading used to represent a magnitude 5
earthquake was the El Centro earthquake scaled to a PGA of 0.159
and the time scale compressed to one-half. The response spectra
plots and the tabulated analytical results are given in Appendix A,
Section 6. This low intensity earthquake shaking is of comparable
strength to the URC design strenqth. The resulting base shear was
0.08, with or without the FPS. Since the FPS isolators had a
threshold friction force of 0.10, the FPS isolators did not slide,
and the building- response was the same with or without the FPS .
Analysis results indicated that story drifts for the isolated and
non-isolated designs would be less than the UBC code allowable
drifts, and no building damage was anticipated for any of the
designs at this strenqth event.
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The earthquake loading used to represent a magnitude 6 event
was the E1 Centro earthquake scaled to a PeA of 0.34g and run at
full time scale. The response spectra plots and the tabulated
analytical results are shown in Appendix A, Section 7. The results
show that in the isolated design structures, the base shear was
reduced from 0.54g to 0.14g, and the 1st story drift was reduced
from 2.28" to 0.54". This is a 74\ reduction in base shear force
and story drift. The responses of the cost equivalent and full
strength isolated designs were approximately the same. The FPS
travel displacement was calculated to be about 1.7 inches.

The earthquake loading used to represent a magnitude 7 event was
the El Centro earthquake scaled to a PGA of 0.70g and run at full
time scale. The response spectra plots and the tabulated
analytical results are shown in Appendix A, Section 8. The results
show that in the isolated structures, the base shear was reduced
from l.11g to 0.21g and the 1st story drift was reduced from 4.64"
to 0.74". This is a au reduction in base shear force and story
drift. The FPS displacement travel was calculated to be 4.70
inC'hes.

A summary of the analytical results for both the isolated and
the non-isolated structures is shown in Figs. 2.20 ~~ ~.~2. Fig
2.20 shows the large reductions in base shear demand that were
predicted for the isolated structures for the magnitude 6 and 7
earthquakes. Figs. 2.21 and 2.22 show the reductions in story
shears and dr~fts within the building for a magnitude 7
earthquake. These predicted reductions in story shears and drifts
would be expected to reduce building damage during the magnitude 7
event.

Fig. 2.23 shows damage estimates for the magnitude 6 and 7
earthquakes. Damage estimates for the non-isolated building were
made using the ATC-13 "Earthquake Damage Evaluation Data For
California", as estimated for low rise steel moment frame
buildings. Damage estimates for the isolated designs were
calculated by using the damage estimates for the non-isolated
design, but for reduced earthquake strengths which woUld result in
equivalent structural drifts as those of the isolated designs. The
cost of construction of the operations Building was approximately
$6.5 million. Based on the comparative drifts for the reduced
strength isolated design and the full strength non-isolated design,
it was estimated that the FPS would reduce building damage for the
magnitude 7 event from $1,300,000 to $138,450, a reduction of
approxir.lately 89t. Additional details and calculations of the
building damage estimates are provided in Appendix A, Section 9.

The predicted reductions in story shears and accelerations
(Figs. 2.21 and 2.22) would be expected to also reduce damage to
the equipment and other building contents. Hl.wever, within the
scope of this study it was considered that there were no reliable
ways of making preliminary damage estimates for the building
contents.
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2.6 Conclusions

The versatility of installation details offered by the FPS
isolators could help achieve isolated buildings which are cost
equivalent to non-isolated buildings, and yet have significantly
improved earthquake performance.

The analysis results for the example building indicated that
the cost equivalent isolated design would provide better seismic
performance than the full strength non-isolated design. Building
damage was reduced by an estimated 89%.

In summary, it was feasible and practical to incorporate the
FPS into the design of a new building. A cost equivalent design
could be achieved, and the seismic performance was SUbstantially
improved as compared to the non-isolated design. However, further
evaluations are required to evaluate the application of the
technique to different types of structures, and in buildings
designed for normal occupancy as opposed to essential facilities.
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Table 2.1 Summary of Savings and Costs

Structural Savings

1. Reductions in structural frame
due to reduced lateral loads.

2. Reductions in foundation costs.

Added Structural Costs

1. 32 FPS Seismic Isolators

2. Bracing for exterior panel
at 1st. level.

Net Structural Savings

Added Architectural Costs

Contingencies & Miscellaneous

Net Savings and Costs
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$82,000

$3.,000

$116,000

$6.,000

$15,000

$79,000

$37,000

$11,000

$20,000

$0
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U.S.G.S. Average Response Spectra For
Magnitude 5, 6, and 7 Earthquake at
Distance of 8 Miles From the Fault
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3.1 Introduction

One of the most serious and challenging problems to be faced
by earthquake engineers in the coming decades is that posed by
existing seismically hazardous buildings. Based on research and
lessons learned from recent damaging earthquakes, building code
prov islons applicable to new construction have been substantially
improved over the past thirty years. The designer of new buildings
also has at his/her disposal vastly improved analytical tools, more
reliable construction practices and materials, and new seismic
isolation techniques, such as the FPS connection, to help mitigate
seismic hazards. As a result, it would be expected that, While the
design of new structures still involves complex technical issues
and professional challenges, in general these structures will
perform significantly better during severe seismic excitations than
those constructed in earlier eras.

However, many existing buildings will also perform well, as
demonstrated by past earthquakes, due to the skill or conservatism
of the designer, selection of structural systems with proven
seismic resistance, and the use of inherently ductile details and
materials. ThUS, identification of seismically deficient
structures must go beyond mere evaluation of compliance with basic
code requirements, and consider their likely seismic performance. A
variety of professional reports detailing methods for screening
existing buildings and for evaluating their seismic vulnerability
have been published (e.g., see Refs. 3.1 and 3.2). Issues such as
inadequate strength, limited ductility, excessive drifts, improper
tying together of structural as well as nonstructural components,
excessive seismic demands due to irregular structural features and
resonance with local soil conditions have been identified as some
of the possible deficiencies of existing buildings.

Once a building has been identified as being seismically
deficient, additional considerations to those used for the
construction of new buildings must be taken into account to
achieve economical and effective upgrading procedures. In
particular, issues related to cost, retention of functional
capabilities (or avoidance of disruption of services),
preservation of special architectural or historic features, and so
on have had an increasingly important role in determining the type
of upgrade strategy to implemented. Augmenting the seismic
resistance of old structures also raises new and special design
problems.

The feasibility of using FPS connections in upgrading the
seismic performance of existing buildings was studied. Technical
considerations were explored along with some practical issues
related to installation of FPS isolators in various types of
existing building:,;. Finally, a simple example structure was
analyzed to assess the effectiveness of FPS isolators in improving
seismic resistance. Additional information related to this topic
is presented in Chapters 7 and 8.
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3.2 So.. Basic Considerations for Seismic Upqradinq

As indicated in Ref. 3.3, the desig'ner may choose between two
basic approaches when considerinq options for upqradinq the
seismic performance of existing structures. The first, and more
common approach, is to increase the resistance of the structure to
the demands imposed by the seismic excitation. Reference 3.3
contains a detailed description of these strategies. They consist
of qeneral items such as increasing' the strength or ductility of
the existinq structure by the addition of new elements or
structural systems, or by modification of existing' elements. The
uncertainty with which the intensity of future earthquakes can be
predicted raises questions about methods that rely solely on
strengthening' as a means of improvinq seismic performance.

The second basic approach is to reduce the seismic demands on
the structure. Techniques for accomplishing this include reducing
the mass of the structure (by removal of heavy cladding or
equipment, and by reducing the overall heiqht of the structure),
and by seismic iSOlation ot the structure. In general, both
strength increases and load demand reductions can be used in
combination. For example, a seismicallY isolated structure may
also be strengthened.

The selection of an appropriate upgrade strategy depends on
the type of structural system and materials used, the nature of
the seismic deficiencies detected, the dynamic characteristics of
the structure, the expected ground motion (including the effects
of local soil conditions), the availability of local materials and
qualified labor, in addition to economic, architectural and
functional constraints. Many of the requirements for upgrading
existing buildings differ in fundamental ways from those considered
for new construction.

While economic considerations are always important in design,
existing older buildings are often only marginally profitable so
that the economic ramifications of the seismic upgrading approach
to be selected must be carefully considered. If the re~uire<i

modifications are too expensive, the owner may defer the
corrections entirely, elect less effective or partial solutions, or
demolish or abandon the structure. Thus, cost effective methods for
improv ing seismic safety must be identified.

Most existing buildings are already occupied and the upgrading
strateqy selected must consider the disruption to the tenants
durinq construction. Furthermore, major modifications of the
internal structural systr>m could substantially interfere with the
movement of people already working within the structure. For
example, addition of nUmerous shear walls may be a technically and
economically feasible solution in some cases, but it would violate
the existing functional utility of most structures. Similarly,
most owners would prefer to keep the building occupied during the
construction process. Because of this, it is desirable to select
an upgrading strategy that can be implemented successively in small
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localized zones in the structure with minimum disruption of
services to the existing occupants.

Also, many existing buildings are considered historic and
major changes cannot be made to their exterior or interior
appearance without destroying important aspects of a community's
heritage. Thus, the retrofitting technique selected for these
structures should be as unobtrusive as possible.

3.3 Application of FPS Seismic Isolation Techniques to Existing
Structures

Seismic isolation, especially with FPS isolators, appears to
be a particularly appealing means of improving the seismic safety
and performance of existing structures for a variety of technical
and functional reasons. Some of these are discussed below.

1. The strength of existing buildings is often sUbstantially less
than that of new buildings. The ability of FPS connections to act
as structural fuses which limit the force that can be transferred
from the foundation to the supported structure makes them suited
for these weaker structures. In addition, the energy dissipation
and period shifting characteristics of the FPS connections also
help reduce the seismic demands on a structure.

2. Existing structl'res often possess little or no ductility.
However, code design procedures rely on a significant amount of the
energy input by a major earthquake to be dissipated through ductile
yielding of members and connections. To add this required
ductility at the local level in all the existing structural members
requires massive structural intervention which is functionally
disruptive and economically p ....ohibitive. As a result, it is
generally more common to strengthen these types of non-ductile
structures by the addition of new shear walls, augmentation of
existing stru"t~":"al walls, addition of new steel braces, and so
on. Be("auze of economic considerations, many retrofit strategies
(e.oJ. Ref. 3.1) suggest design forces and ductility requirements
for existing buildings which are lower than those considered for
new buildings. As a result, one would generally expect the level
of damage in structures retrofitted in this manner to be higher
than that found in comparable new structures.

Moreover, future earthquake ground motions can not be
predicted with great certainty. Consequently, the design loads
considered in a retrofitting strategy may be SUbstantially smaller
than those that could develop in a future seismic event, thereby
reSUlting in even higher strength and ductility demands than
stipulated by design recommendations. Methods to make the
performance of strengthened structures relatively insensitive to
the likely changes in code strength requirements have not been
adequately investigated.
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FPS isolators can provide the structure with not only a means
for limiting and controlling earthquake loading demands, but can
also provide an effective and dependable means for inelastic energy
dissipation. As demonstrated in the experiments (Ref. 3.4 and
Chapter 4) as well as in recent analyses (e.g. Chapters 6, 7 and
8), it is possible to design FPS supported structures so that most
or all of the energy dissipation occurs in the connections. In
such cases, the structure remains elastic or nearly so. This
ability to achieve overall ductile structural behavior While
controlling the degree of inelastic damage in the struc..ture is a
important attribute of the FPS. This ability is examined in more
detail below and il~ sUbsequer.t chapters.

3. Past earthquakes have dei!lonstrated that a major problem causing
damage to structures is irregularities in plan. The reSUlting
torsion has caused serious damage in nearly all major earthquakes.
Reducing stiffness and mass eccentricities by conventional
construction procedures usually requires major structural
modifications. An important aspect of the response of the FPS is
its unique ability to reduce torsional responses in asymmetric
structures (see Chapter 5). Since the lateral load resistance of
an individual FPS isolator is proportional to the axial load (or
mass) supported, the center of lateral load resistance of the
isolator group as a whole will be at the center of mass of the
supported structure. While eccentricities between the centers of
stiffness and mass will continue to exist before the connections
are activated, once sliding commences, eccentricities between the
centers of mass and lateral load resistance disappear. ThUS, an
FPS supported structure would initially exhibit the torsional
response characteristics of Lhe original building, but the
torsional response will be sUbstantially reduced once sliding is
initiated. This desirable response phenomenon was conclusively
demonstrated in the previous experimental studies (Ref. 3.4) and
in the analytical investigations reported in Chapter 5.

4. Many of the correction techniques used in upgrading conventional
buildings are performed in the field, and require specialized
equipment and skilled workers. ThUS, to be assured that the
designers intentions are fully realized, stringent quality
assurance programs become a vital aspect of the retrofitting
process. The need for high quality is, of course, not reduced by
use of the FPS. However, overall quality of the project is much
easier to achieve, since the PPS isolators and much of their
hardware are: (a) manufactured under stringent quality control
standards possihle only in modern industrial manUfacturing plants,
(b) SUbjected to substantial research and development programs, and
(c) SUbjected to pre-installation testing programs. ThUS, FPS
isolated structures would be expected to perform reliably and
dependably in practice once issues related to the design,
performance, and integration into existing buildings are resolved.

5. As discussed in Chapter 2, FPS isolators can be installed in a
structure in a variety of ways. The specific location will depend
on a range of fd~~ors including the type of structural system to be
supported, the strength and ductility of the existing structure,
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restrictions on location imposed by architectural and functional
requirements, the proximity of other adjacent structures,
availability of an existing basement, and so on. These
considerations will be discussed in more detail later.

It is clear that FPS isolators can be installed in a basement
level as with most other isolation systems. However, a special
characteristic of FPS isolators is that they freely permit
rotation. They thereby lend themselves to installation in columns
without the need for supplemental beams to restrain rotations of
the isolators. Installation in columns avoids the need for costly
modifications to the existing foundations or the addition of new
beams attached to the isolator. Moreover, by placing the FPS
isolators at the top of the first story columns (as done in the
previous experimental program (Ref. 3.4» or in the columns of
upper levels, problems associated with egress conditions or with
proximity to adjacent structures can be sUbstantially mitigated.
Versatility is further enhanced by the ability to locate the FPS
connections along the midspan of a column. This flexibility of the
installation and the ability of the FPS connections to rotate
freely are expected to be important attributes to be considered in
selecting seismic upgrading strategies for existing buildings.

6. Typically, FPS isolators are added to a single level of a
structure. Localization of the seismic upgrading work to a single
level will help minimize the disruption of occupants that has
proven to be such a problem with more intrusive and global
rehabilitation methods. Furthermore, where FPS isolators are to be
added to columns, construction work can be logically sequenced
bet .... een successive zones of a building, further reducing
disruption. Of course, it may be necessary to make changes to
other portions of the structure. But the magnitUde of these
changes should be reduced in comparison to those required by other
techniques.

7. Another feature of FPS isolators is that they are physically
small. While the width of the isolator is governed by the amount
of displacement to be accommodated, the height is generally quite
small. Unlike other types of isolators, the height is nearly
independent of the amount of lateral displacement expected. This
makes the isolator very stable against overturning modes of failure
that might bp. associated with large lateral displacements. The
compact size also makes FPS isolators easier to install and
architecturally more attractive in an existing building.

8. Becau~e of the above features and the inherent simplicity of
the FPS, it could provide a partiCUlarly cost effective method for
upgrading the seismic safety and performance of existing
structures.

The ability of the FPS isolators to limit seismically induced
forces in a structure, to dissipate SUbstantial amounts of energy
and to mitigate the adverse effects of torsional response provide
the primary technical motivation for their application to existing

63



buildings. Their dependable operation, versatility and the manner
with which they could be installed provide the practicality and
economy necessary for serious consideration as a means for
retrofitting seismically deficient structures.

To use FPS isolators, the building should be situated on a
site that would accommodate the sliding displacements. Detailed
studies of frame structures responding in the elastic and inelastic
ranges are included in Chapter 7. Analytical studies on the design
of FPS isolators to support structures that should remain
essentially elastic are also presented in Chapter 7.

3.4 Installation Details

An important consideration in selecting a particular seismic
rehabilitation strategy is the feesibility and economy of the
construction details. Even simple conventional retrofitting
techniques, such as the addition of shear walls or braces, can
become extremely complex to implement, depending on the details
needed to add collectors, secure new elements to the existing
structure, provide adequate foundation support and accommodate
pre-existing conditions. Thus, when considering the basic
suitability of FPS isolators tor the rehabilitation of existing
buildings, it is desirable to identify potential problems and
solutions related to their installation. Due to the preliminary
nature of this investigation only basic issues will be addressed
for a number of standard types of structures.

The versatility of installation of FPS isolators has been
highlighted in Chapter 2 as it relat.es to new construction. This
versatility is an especially important attribute when considering
existing buildings. Each building will have a different geometry;
structural systelt.; strength, stiffness and ductility
characteristics; proximity to adjacent buildings; performance
expectations~ seismic exposure; and so on. Because of the many
factors to consider, the designer will not have as much freedom to
modify the structure as would be the case in new construction. As
a result, ingenuity and engineering jUdgment are especially needed
to find simple, yet effective retrofitting strategies that are
practical and economical.

A number of different categories of potentially hazardous
buildings have been identified by various authors (e.g., Ref. 3.1).
In this study, two basic groups of buildings are addressed: bearing
wall systems and frame systems. Information on application of the
FPS to these systems constructed of different materials is
presented, as is additional information on special problems
associated with retrofitting which are not associated with building
type.

Bearin9 Wall Systems. The first type of structure
considered was the bearing wall or box system. These systems have
been 10n9 rec09nized as havin9 inherently less desirable seismic
characteristics in comparison too other types of buildings.
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Accordingly, new bi.:.~ldings which employ bearing walls for lateral
resistance are designcfi for higher seismic force levels than
considered for other building types.

within this catagory of building systems, greatest concern has
been expressed regarding unreinforced masonry structures. Such
structures are usually quite stiff, but exhibit brittle responses
when loaded beyond the elastic range. They have repeatedly
demonstrated poor performance during past earthquakes throughout
the world. Some research has been performed (e.g. Ref. 3.2) on
methods for evaluating and retrofitting these types of structures,
and design recommendations related to conventional construction
techniques have been published (Ref. 3.5).

Some masonry and other bearing wall structures can be quite
strong in the direction of the walls due to the large size, close
spacing and large number of walls used. Nonetheless, serious
deficiencies may exist which are related to out-of-plane wall
capacities, wall attachment to diaphragms, and diaphragm integrity
and flexibility. These types of problems would also have to be
addressed and solved prior to using FPS isolators. The
introduction of the FPS may change the nature of the internal
forces and deformations that must be considered in the evaluation
of these details.

Of course, many unreinforced masonry buildings will have
inadequate lateral load capacity due to the inherent weakness of
the system, deterioration of materials over time, and the
intensity of the expected seismic excitations. Because of the
brittle behavior of unreinforced masonry, it may be necessary that
isolated unreinforced masonry buildings also be strengthened to
avoid significant inelastic action. conventional strengthening
consists of overlaying masonry walls with cast-in-place concrete or
shotcrete, adding supplemental steel braces, and so on.

FPS isolators could be added to many bearing wall systems and
would be expected to reuuce the need for strengthening and improve
performance by reducing drifts and accelerations in the supported
structure, and providing a dependable means of dissipating
substantial amounts of seismic input energy. Such uses of FPS
isolators could help the designer preserve the architectural
features of the building, an important consideration for historic
structures.

A simple installation method that would be applicable in many
cases is shown in Fig. 3.1. In this example, short segments of an
existing wall are shored and a small segment at the bottom of the
existing wall is removed. Collectors and wall support beams are
then cast to the sides of the wall. Shear keys and lateral
prestressing may be effectivel.y used to transfer seismic and
gravity loads from the existing walls to the new support beams.
FPS connections are installed at regUlar intervali3 beneath the new
support beams. Where possible, existing foundations may be used.
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A diaphragm should be provided at or near the base of the
wall to tie the base of the structure together and to provide a
new floor for the occupants. This diaphragm would permit the use
of the FPS technique in buildings having interior columns as well
as walls. FPS isolators would be placed beneath the columns, and
the diaphragm would constrain the base of the columns to move with
the reminder of the building. The floor provided by the new
diaphragm would make the seismic retrofit undetectable to occupants
of the building. In some cases, it may be possible to relax the
need for a diaphragm immediately adjacent to the FPS isolators.
However, this would require investigation of the integrity of the
walls and of the overall system on a case by case basis.

other deficiencies may also exist in the building that need
to be addressed in the retrofit process. Notably, many bearing
;vall structures are asymmetric, raising the potential for damage
associated with torsion. The use of FPS isolators may reduce the
need for major structural alterations to restore symmetry to
bearing wall and other types of buildings.

Frame systems. The second group of structures that was
considered relates to those employing moment resisting frames.
Fra mes bu il t of non - ductile rein forced concrete have been
identified as being particularly susceptible to earthquake damage
(e.g. Refs. 3.1 and 3.3). Prior to the 1972 Uniform Building Code
it was possible to construct reinforced concrete frames using
details intended primarily for resistance of gravity load. For
example, the 1961 UBC did not require ductile detailing for
reinforced concrete buildings under 13 stories in height. Later
editions of the UBC still permitted the use these conventional
"non-ductile" frames provided the seismic performance factor 1< was
increased from 0.67 to 1. O. Follow ing the 1971 San Fernando
earthquake, USC provisions for reinforced concrete buildings were
changed to require special ductile detailing in all frames
considered to be part of the lateral load r'3sisting system and, in
most cases, all frames along the perimeter of a building. As will
be seen in more detail later, the required lateral design forces
for concrete frames have more than doubled since 1961. In many
instances even these early force requirements were more than
double those used in the design of frames in the 1950's and
earlier. ThUS, the damage expected in Sl.Ach early reinforced
concrete frames, especially those constructed without special
"ductile" details, might be substantially greater than that
anticipated in buildings designed using current design procedures.
In many recent earthquakes in the U.S. and abroad this damage has
lead to catastrophic results.

While steel frames have generally performed well during
earthquakes, concern has been expressed about earlier designs
incorporating masonry infills. These infills significantly
influence the structural and dynamic characterictics of the
structure, and the seismic response may be substantially different
than that anticipated by the design engineer. In other instances,
steel frames may contain members having non-compact sections,
carrying heavy axial loads, or connected using bolt or rivet
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details insufficient to yield adjacent critical members. These and
other factors could impair the ductility capacity of these frames.
Damage rates for steel frames buildings in Mexico city as a result
of the 1985 Michoacan earthquake were comparable to those for
reinforced concrete frames (When flat slab construction is
disregarded (see Ref. 3.6). Damage to steel frame structures
constructed prior to 1950 was reported as being particularly
severe. Thus, instances where steel frames would be require
retrofitting should be anticipated.

One of the most common conventional methods for strengthening
existing frame structures, in steel or reinforced concrete, is the
addition of shear walls or braced frames. While these can easily
add the desired strength and in some instances ductility, there are
a number of potential problems. The first of these is the
difficulty of providing new foundations under the new lateral load
resisting elements. Typically, these types of elements resist
substantial overturning forces. Extension of existing footings or
addit:i..on of n~w pile foundations within the confines of an existing
building is a difficult and expensive undertaking. To mitigate
these problems, mUltiple wall or bracing systems should be used.
This, however, means that the retrofitting will involve large
portions of all floors of the building.

Alternatively, FPS isolators may be used in most frame
systems. They would help limit the forces that can be introduced
into the system, reduce drifts and accelerations in the supported
structure, and substantially augment the energy dissipating
capacity of the existing structure.

A simple installation detail that would be applicable in many
cases for reinforced concrete frames is shown in Fig. 3.2. A
corresponding detail for steel frames is shown in Figure 3.3. In
both cases the columns are shored and an FPS connection is
installed somewhere along the length of each column. In SOUta
instances it will be necessary to strengthen the columns supporting
an FPS connection. This will depend on the nature of the expected
seismic response and the detailing of the existing column.
Additional information regarding this topic may be found in Chapter
7. FPS connections would be installed at only one floor level and
implemented sequentially a few columns at a time. Thus, disruption
to the occupants would be minimized.

The location of the FPS isolator is determined by
architectural considerations, relative difficulties in installing
new ceilings or floors (where necessary), foundation conditions,
moment and shear capacities of columns, story drift limits, and the
desired base shear capacity of the structure. In general,
determination of the optimal location of the FPS isolator will
require a detailed evaluation. For example, placing the isolators
at midheight of the columns will reduce the column moment
requirements and story drift demands for the same lateral load
capacity. Placing the FPS isolator at the bottom ot the column
will minimize the moments that need to be transferred to the
existing foundation. Placing the FPS isolator at the top ot the
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column will minimize the need for alterations to the building for
eqress. The optimal location will depend on the particular set of
circumstllnces associated with a specific buildinq. Once functional
and response criteria are established, implementation details are
addressed using enqineerinq analysis and design methods.

Buildings with irregularities in elevation may lend
themselves to special treatment using FPS isolators. If analysis
indicates that a building has particularly heavy seismic demands at
a certain level, due for instance to setback conditions, it may be
possible to install FPS isolators in this region of the
superstructure. An example of this is shown in Fig. 3.4. Of
course, much more study will be required to assess the feasibility
of such solutions.

In the case of structures possessing very little lateral load
resistance or having little or no ductility, it may be necessary to
strengthen the superstructure and to provide ductile details.
Generally, these may not have to be provided for the full height of
the structure or for all l'IIembers at all levels. An example of this
is shown schematically in Fig. 3.5. In general, the required
details will be SUbstantially more severe if FPS isolators were not
used. Moreover, FPS isolators control the forces that can be
transferred into the structure during unanticipated earthquakes
larger than those considered as part of the rehabilitation process.

Other structural Systems. -- Other types of existing systems
may be susceptible to damage during earthquakes. Notable among
these are shear wall and brace frame structures. Provided these
structures would tend to slide rather than rock during a major
seismic disturban~e, FPS isolators would be applicable in a manner
similar to that described previously. Previous experimental and
analytical studies have shown that limited vertical uplift of the
FPS isolators, as might occur during rocking of slender walls or
brace bents, does not pose a problem. However, if rocking becomes
the dominant mode of behavior, other modes of rehabilitation may be
more effective. Careful study of the response and design of these
systems are required on a case by case basis.

Other Retrofitting Problems. -- Several types of problems
are frequently encountered in retrofitting existing buildings that
are not associated with a particular type of structural system.
One problem encountered in the case of seismic upgrades using
seismic isolation techniques is close proximity to other
buildings. In some cases only a small separation exists between
buildings. One of the attributes of the FPS is that the amount of
sliding displacement developed can be effectively controlled by the
period and friction coefficient of the connection. Several case
studies are presented in Chapter 7 and the interrelationship is
described in !1etail in Chapter 7. By choosing a FPS isolator with
a lower sliding period or higher friction coefficient, the amount
of sliding displacement will be reduced. Of course, this reduction
in sliding displacement must be traded off against higher base
shear demands on the structure. In this case, additional
modifications to the buildinq may be required. still, these
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modifications are likely to be sUbstantially less extensive than
those required if the building were not supported on FPS isolators.

In some instances the building may have a major setback near
the ground level. Many building ot this type are used for
commercial and residential occupancies. In these cases it may be
convenient to upgrade the lowriEe portion of the structure using
conventional strengthening techniques, such as by adding shear
walls. However, these techniques may not be suitable for the tower
portion due to functional or economic reasons. Conventional
seismic isolation strategies will be difficult to implement due to
the large overall size of the entire building and the difficulties
in separating tl'.e tower portion away from the extended base
portions. Using FPS connections, it may be possible to isolate the
tower at a level above the extended low rise structure. A simple
schematic example of this concept is shown in Fig. 3.6. Again,
further studies will be required to assess the feasibility of such
solutions.

In many cases, foundations in an existing building are too
weak to take additional loads that may be developed if the
structure is significantly strengthened. This is especially true
it new elem~nts such as shear walls and braced frames are to be
added. The cost of adding piles under existing buildings would be
in most instances prohibitive. The FPS connections may provide a
effective solution in these cases. The relatively lower lateral
load demands and reduced moment requirements associated with FPS
connections will generally mean that only limited modifications to
the foundations will have to be made.

3.5 A Simple Case Study

To illustrate some of the basic concepts indicated above, it
is useful to consider a simple, yet quantitative, example. For
this purpose, the three story Operations BUilding used in Chapter 2
to develop cost equivalent FPS isolation techniques will be
reconsid ered. However, lateral strengths will be based on
estimates or values corresponding to earlier reinforced concrete
moment resisting frames.

If the Operations Building were designed according to the
1985 UBC with an importance factor of unity ( 1=1.0 ), a working
stress base shear coefficient of 7\ would be required (1..e.,
0.11/1.5 = 0.07). If one considers the same building, but
designed according to the 1961 UBC, the base shear would be
evaluated according to the rel~tion:

v = ZKCW

in Which

c= O.OS/T I / 3
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and where the other terms are as used in the current code. The
resulting working stress design base shear coefficients for both
codes are shown in Fig. 3.7. Evaluating the 1961 UBC exprer,sion
for a structure with a period of 0.86 seconds as was done for the
Operations Building example, results in a base shear coefficient
of about 3.5\. This means that the required design code forces
for this building have doubled in only twenty-four years. Ratios
for other structural periods are also shown in Fig. 3.7. It is
interesting to note that if this building were designed according
to requirements in force in San Francisco in 1958, the required
design base shear coefficient for the period in question would be
only 2.4\ (Ref. 3.7), nearly three times smaller than required in
1985. It is similarly important to recognize that reinforced
concrete frames were designed for the same lateral forces as steel
frames, and that no special ductile detailing requiremel,ts were
imposed by these early codes for either type of structure.

This comparison of required design forces is still not
necessarily a good indication of the possible differences in the
strengths of new and older buildings. For exal"ple, the non­
isolated operations Building considered previously """'s estimated
using plastic analysis procedures to have an ultimate base shear
coefficient of about 45\, three times stronger than 14% which was
used to design the building on a elastic basis. This overstrength
is a result of the control of the seismic design by drift
considerations, the inherent factors of safety, conservatism in
design and selection of member sizes as a result of practical
considerations. Similarly, differences in nominal design loads and
plastic strength capacities for older build ings could be very
large.

To devise a simple numerical example the general
configu ration and dynamic characteristics of the Operations
Building was used. According to the 1985 UBC, this building would
have a design base shear coefficient of 0.07 for a ductile steel or
concrete frame, assuming a period of 0.86 seconds and normal
occupancies (I~ 1.0). The cost equivalent isolated building
(Chapter 2) was designed for a base shear coefficient of 0.067,
based on an isolated period of 2.25 sees., and an occupancy
importance factor I equal to 1.5. Assuming a base shear ultimate
plastic strength capacity of 0.31, equal to that of the cost
equivalent isolated building, the lateral strengths of this
non-isolated building would be like those shown in Fig. 3.8.

This structure was analyzed considering the north-south
component of the 1940 El Centro earthquake record scaled to 70'g
(corresponding to the hypothetical nearby magnitude 7 event) and
5\ viscous damping in all elastic modes. A summary of the building
response is given in Table 3.1. The values reported are the total
displacements relative to the ground, structural ductility demands,
structural interstory drift displacements and hysteretic energy
dissipation by structural elements. These plots show that the
building develops a displacement ductility of 4.1 in the first
story and less than 1.7 in the upper floors. Significantly, this
building develops 4.8 inches of lateral displacement in the first
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story. In view of the large interstory drifts developed for this
structure, the performance of existing weaker structures might be
questioned.

To assess this in a simple manner, the same structure was
re-analysed with the strengths of all stories reduced by a factor
of 4. This strength reduction is severe, but not unrepresentative
considering the changes in building code lateral force
requirements over the past 25 years. If we subject this
hypothetical existing structure to the same earthquake, the results
are shown in Fig. 3.9 and Table 3.1. In this case, the ductility
requirements increase to more than 20 in the first story (and 2.1
and 3.4 in the second and third stories, respectively) and the
first story lateral displacement increases to more than 6 inches.

The original non-isolated Oper.:ltions Building would have an
ultimate base shear coefficient of about 31\ based on plastic
analysis, if the importance factor is taken as unity. The
hypothetical existing building is one-quarter as strong so it would
have an ultimate base shear capacity of 7.75\ of the weight of the
structures. This is sufficient to permit use of FPS connections,
if the friction coefficient selected is 0.05 and the period of the
isolators is taken to be 3.0 sec. FPS connections are assumed to
be inserted in the structure as done in the cost equivalent FPS
structure, utilizing attachment methods shown in Fig. 3.2. Other
combinations of parameters are considered in Chapter 7. When this
weak p-xisting building model is supported on FPS connections and
subjected to the hypothetical magnitude 7 event, the response
plotted in Fig. 3.10 results (also see Table 3.1). Ductility
demands in the first story columns are reduced by nearly 60\ to 8.4
and column displacements in the first story are reduced to 2.3
inches, as compared to the non-isolated building. Displacement
ductilities in the second and third stories are reduced to 1.5 and
3.0, respectively. The total displacement of the story and of the
roof are also reduced, but by smaller amounts. The difference is
accounted for by the sliding of the FPS isolator.

In this example, the columns at the base of the structure
were assumed so far to remain the same size as found in the
original existing building. The relatively low drifts and
ductilities found in the upper stories may be acceptable depending
on the detailing of the structure. However, the demands on the
columns of the ground story are still excessive, especially if the
structure is constructeC1 of reinforced concrete. As will be
described in more detail in Chapters 7 and 8, it is pnssible to
adjust design parameters to improve performance.

For the structure considered here, several alternatives are
possible. For example, th~ friction coefficient of the FPS
isolator could be reduced, the period of the isolator could be
increased, and the strength of the column could be increased. It
is unlikely, at least for the time being, that the friction
coefficient could be reduced significantly below the level already
used in the example. The period of the isolator governs the
increase in strenqth of the isolator as it slides. If this rate of
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increase in capacity is reduced by increasing the period of the
isolator, less demands will be put on the columns. Similarly, the
existing columns might be logically strengthened. For example, if
the columns were constructed from reinforced concrete, the columns
would be likely to need additional transverse reinforcement to
provide confinement for ductility and to improve shear resistance.
In this case, it would not be difficult to increase the strength as
well.

For the structure considered here, additional analyses have
been performed for these alternatives. In the first case, the
lower level structural elements were assumed to remain elastic.
The forces developed in these columns were 41\ larger than those
incorporated in the original structure. Thus, the columns of the
lower story would have to be strengthened by 41\ to make them
respond elastically. While this is a significant increase, the
strengthened columns are still only 35\ as strong as would be
required to have the columns satisfy the 1985 UBC strength
provisions for a non-isolated structure. Moreover, the reserve
capacity of the existing foundations may be SUfficient with thlS
level of increase to minimize any modifications to the
foundations. It should be pointed out, of course, that it is not
necessary for these first story columns to remain elastic. Smaller
levels of strengthening can be used provided that details are used
to supply the required ductility.

similarly, a longer period FPS isolator can be used. If a
period of 4 seconds is assumed in the analyses, the displacement
ductility demands on the first floor columns are reduced from 8.4
to 2.8 (see Fig. 3.10 and Table 3.1). Whether this value is
acceptable or not depends on the detailing of the critical regions
of the columns. However, the example does clearly indicate the
ease with which the designer can modify seismic performance by
selection of isolator and structural parameters.

Another alternative for reducing the drift and ductility
demands on the first story columns is locating the FPS isolator at.
the midspan of the column. The column will then act as if it had a
point of inflection at its midheight, rather than one at the top.
As a result, the column will develop only half the moment at its
ends for the same force in the FPS connection, and the lateral
stiffness of the first story will increase by a factor of 4
assuming the ends of the columns are fixed. This placement haf:>
many advantages, but the architectural and functional impacts must
be carefully investigated. since this change would modify the
dynamic properties of the building as well as the moment to shear
ratio in the columns, detailed analyses were not performed here.

It should be recognized, however, that in an actual design
situation a more thorough investigation of the impacts of design
and load variables would have to be considered. In particular,
several ground motions representative of those expected at the
site would have to be considered. Potential variability in
structural characteristics due to material variability and
workmanship would also have to be considered. Adequate factors of
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safety would have to be imposed against any undesirable
performance criterion established for the structure. The FPS
isolators can provide the designer with a dependable device with
well understood and controllable engineering properties. As seen
in the simple analytical examples presented herein, FPS isolators
are not only able to reduce undesirable aspects of the seismic
response of existing buildings, but the response can often b,
adjusted to suit performance requirements by simple design
modifications.

3.6 Summary and Conclusions

It has been shown that seismic upgrading of existing
buildings introduces numerous design considerations many of which
are not usually relevant or emphasized in the design of new
buildings. Based on a review of these considerations, the FPS
isolation technique provides a particularly effective and flexible
means of seismically rehabilitating existing structures. The
versatility of installing the isolators in a structure along with
their well understood governing principles makes design using FPS
isolators particularly attractive. It has been shown that the FPS
isolators can significantly reduce the design fo!'ce levels that
need to be considered in the design of seism~c retrofits, while
providing an efficient means of augmenting the overall energy
dissipation capacity of a structure. Buildings with problems
associated with torsion, irregular configurations, and excessively
weak or brittle structures may be well suited for upgrading with
FPS isolators.

Generally, FPS isolators could be installed in many types of
structures, like unreinforced masonry bearing wall buildings or
reinforced concrete frames, with a minimum of disruption of
services to occupants. Available numerical methods makes the
preliminary design of FPS supported structures relatively simple.
The examplep presented herein demonstrate that design alternatives
can be easily analyzed and evaluated, and improved design
alternatives quickly identified based on well known properties of
FPS isolators.

The studies presented here have used simplified structural
models to examine overall structural performance, for purposes of
examining the feasibility of using the FPS as a retrofit tool.
Additional detailed studies are required to investigate the local
effects on individual structural memhers that would result from the
changes in the dynamic response and force distributions. In
addition, experimental verification of the global and local effects
are needed. Such studies would need to differentiate between the
var iou s kinds of ex isting hazard ou s bu ild ing s. Moreover,
acceptance and use of these retrofit techniques by the building
industri would require the development of reliable, yet simplified
design procedures.

73



3.7 References - Chapter 3

3.1 Applied Technology Council, "Evaluating the Seismic
Resistance of Existing Buildings," ATC-l4, Redwood City, CA, 1987.

3.2 ABY, a Joint Venture, "Methodology for Mitigation of Seismic
Hazards in Existing Unreinforced Masonry Buildings," ABK-TR-Ol,
Agbabian Associates, E1 Sugundo, CA, 1981.

3.3 URS/Blume and Associates,
Rehabilitating Existing Buildings
CA, March 1989.

"Techniques
(Preliminary), "

for Seismically
San Francisco,

"The FPS Earthquake
Report No. UCB/EERC­

Center, University of

3.4 Zayas, V., Low, S., and Mahin, S.,
Resisting System: Experimental Repo~t,II

87/01, Earthquake Engineering Research
California, Berkeley, CA, June 1987.

3.5 .. Div ision 68, Earthquake Hazard Reduction in Existing
Buildings," Building Safety Ordinances, City of Los Angeles, CA,
1981.

3.6 Martinez-Romero, E., "Damage Assessment and Seismic Behavior
of Steel Buildings in Mexico City," Proceedings, International
Conference on the Mexico Earthquakes 1985, Mexico City, Sept.
1986, pUblished by ASCE.

3.7 Berg, G., "Seismic Design Codes and Procedures,"
EERI, El Cerrito, CA, 1982.

74

Monograph,



TABLE 3.1 Response Data for Existing Buildings
1940 El Centro (NS) Record scaled to 0.7g
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4.1 Introduction

Application of the FPS concept requireB the ability to choose
and reliably achieve friction coefficients suitable to the
particular building and tlte earthquake conditions. During prior
shake table tests of simple building models on FPS connections
(Ref. 4.1), the dynamic friction coefficients of the FPS components
were measured to be approximately lot. On the basis of analyses
reported in Chapters 2, 6, 7, and 8, a 10\ dynamic friction
coefficient appeared well suited to the isolation of new buildings
designed to resist very strong earthquake ground motions, such as
the example operations Building presented in Chapter 2. The lOt
friction coefficient provides a large energy absorption capacity,
and minimizes sliding displacements, permitting the use of
relat.tvely compact isolators. A lot friction coefficient also
facilitates the absorption of long period earthquake motions, such
as occurred in the 1985 Mexico City earthquake: and the absorption
of earthquake motions with strong near field pulses, such as to.he
Pacoima Dam earthquake record.

Most existing older buildings, however, would not have the
lateral load strength necessary for effective use of FPS isolators
with a 10\ coefficient of friction. The weak lateral strength of
th e s e bu ild i n 9 s requ ires isolators with a lower friction
coefficient. A lower friction coefficient isolator would also be
required for the design of new cost-equivalent moment frame
buildings Wh1Ch have a normal occupancy factor of I = 1.0. On the
basis of the analyses presented in Chapters 3, 7, and 8, it
appeared that a dynamic friction coefficient of 5\ would be
suitable for many such applications. with a 5% friction
coefficient, the reSUlting base shears would be low enough to
achieve a predominantly linear response in the upper structures.
If coefficients of friction substantially lower than 5\ were used,
additional considerations for movements under wind loads would be
required. To investigate the ability to achieve friction
coefficients in the 5% range, tests of FPS components were
performed and the results are reported in this chapter.

4.2 Background

It was observed during the prior tests of the lOt friction
coefficient FPS assemblies (Ref. 4.1), that the dynamic friction
coefficient varied with velocity. Quasi-static tests performed at
very slow sliding velocities of less than 0.05 inches/sec. were
observed to have friction coefficients of 4t. This was less than
half the dynamic friction values of 8 to lot obBerved during the
shake table tests. It was considered important, therefore, to
perform component tests with controlled relative velocities to
better understand the relationship between dynamic friction and
velocity.

Another consideration is the static break-away friction: ie, the
friction value for the first sliding movement after a period of
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ti.e has elapsed durir 9 which no movement has occurred. In
general, the static break-away friction is expected to vary
depending on the amount of time which has elapsed without
movement. During the prior tests there was no observable effect of
static break-away friction. This indicated that it was always less
than the dynamic friction. However, the amount of time hetloteen
tests varied from a few minutes to a few hours.

Curing the component tests presented below the veloc~ties could
be controlled and the velocity dependency effects evaluated,
However, the amount of time at full load withou'; sliding movement
was only a few minutes. This amount of time without movement was
not sufficient to adequately investigate the static break-away
phenomenon. A more comprehensive investigation .,f the break-away
phenomenon, and other considerations relative to the long-term
reliability of the dynamic friction coefficient 5.s planned for the
Phase II research program.

4.3 Component Test Program

In order to understand the relationship between the dynamic
friction and velocity, and to confirm the ability to achieve
dynamic coefficients of friction of 5\, individual FPS components
were tested at the University of California, Berkeley, Earthquake
Engineering Research Center. The test machine has the ability to
achieve high relative velocities of up to 20 inches/second,
considered representative of high earthquake velocities. This
chapter documents the experiments, and presents the results.

Photographs of the FPS connections and test set-up are shown in
Figs. 4.1 and 4.2. Schematic illustration of the high velocity
test rig is ~t.own in Fig. 4.3. The test rig consisted of one
horizontal actuator which could achieve high speed lateral
velocities, and two vertical actuators to control the vertical load
and bearing pressures on the FPS components. The lateral load and
vertical load on the FPS were measured by a load cell located under
the FPS connection, and also by load cells located within each of
the actuators. Lateral displacement was measured by the linear pot
mounted on the test frame, and also by an LVDT located within the
horizont~l actuator. In order to accurately record the respor.s~s

which occurred during the high speed and high frequency cycles,
data from the instrumentation was collected at a rate of 250 data
points per second.

The FPS components had self-lubricating bearings materials and
mating surfaces which were designed to achieve dynamic coefficients
of approximately 5\. The specific materials and manufacturing
specifications of the FPS components are not disclosed for reasons
ot commercial competitiveness.
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4.4 Test Results

Hysteretic responses of the FPS connections, tested at a
constant lateral loading velocity of 0.1 inch/sec., are shown in
Figs. 4.4 and 4.5. The hysteretic responses are plotted as the
ratio of lateral load to axial load (coefficient of friction)
versus the FPS travel displacement. The vertical load in these
tests was 30 kips, resulting in a contact pressure on the bearing
assembly of 17 ksi. At this pressure and very slow velocity, the
coefficient of friction was observed to be 3\. The hysteretic
loops were observed to have an ideal bi-linear response. The tests
confirmed that the concave supporting surface results in a linear
lateral stiffness throughout the displacement range. Tests
performed at different vertical loads ranging from 8 to 44 kips (5
to 25 ksi), confirmed that the lateral stiffness is directly
proportional to the vertical load.

Fig. 4.6 shows four hysteretic responses of the FPS connections
for sinu soidal loading cycles. The lateral velocity varies
sinusoidally, starting at zero at the maximum displacements, and
reaching the peak velocity at zero FPS displacement travel. The
peak velocities ranged from 0.2, 0.5, 1.5, and 2.5 inch/sec., and
resulted in peak coefficients of friction of 4.2\, 4.6\, 4.8\ and
4.9", respectively, at a bearing pressure of 17 ksi. The
coefficient of friction was observed to increase with increasing
velocity, but quickly leveled off. At a re~ ative velocity of 0.2
inches/second, the friction coefficient had achieved 85\ of its
peak value. since relative velocities for earthquake motions of
interest would typically vary within the range of 1 to 20
inches/second, friction coefficients for these velocities dominate
the response. Lower frictions occurring at velocities less than
0.2 inch/sec. have little effect on the overall response. This
effect was observed during the prior shake table tests of 10\
frictic.1 FPS components, and explains why the lower friction values
which were observed at- very slow velocities during the component
tests were essentially not noticeable during the shake table tests.

To further investigate the effects of different velocities and
pressures, a standard loading set was used which included multiple
sinusoidal cycles with varied peak velocities. The time history
loadings for the lateral dLsplacement and velocity plots are shown
in Figs. 4.7 and 4.8, respectively. The peak velocities of the
different cycles were 0.2, 1.5, 3, 6, 11, and 21 inches/sec. The
frequencies of these sinusoidal cycles varied from 0.16 to 7.1
cycles/sec. The loading set was run at different bearing pressures
ranging from 5 ksi. to 25 ksi. The test machine was able to
maintain a relatively constant vertical load for cycles wit'" peak
velocities up to 3 inches/sec. For the higher frequency \,;)'cles,
the vertical load actuators were not able to track the surface
curvature quickly enough to maintain a constant vertical load. The
variations in vertical load which occurred for a target load of 27
kips (15 ksi) are plotted in Fig. 4.9. The vertical loads during
the high frequency cycles varied by up to 25' from the targ~t load
value.
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The hys\..!retic responses to the sinusoidal loading set for a
bearing pressure of 15 ksi are shown in Fig. 4.1.0. The dynamic
friction for each cycle was measured from the thickness of the
hysteretic loop occurring at zero displacement. The friction
coefficient which occurs in fi..rst cycle, with a peak velocity of
0.2 inches/second, is observed to be lower than the friction
coefficient in all other cycles. The dynamic friction in later
cycles, with peak velocities ranging from 1.5 to 21 inches/second,
were approximately equal. A break-away coefficient of friction of
approximately 3% can be observed in this first cycle. Since the
sliding friction for the first cycle was low, the effect of
break-away friction could be observed. However, had the velocity
of the first cycle been higher, the break-away effect would have
been masked by the higher dynamic friction. ThUS, for the higher
sliding velocities a break-away effect is generally not
noticeable. However, further investigation of the break-away
effect after varied amounts of time without movement is required.

Tht"! hysteretic responses to the sinusoidal loading set for
bearing pressures of 17, 20, and 25 ksi, are plotted in Figs. 4.11
to 4.13, respectively. The dynamic friction coefficient was below
5' for all cycles of loading in all load sets. A break-away
friction effect was not observable in these sinusoidal load sets.
The peak dynamic friction values occurred in the cycles with a 1. 5
inches/second peak velocity.

The peak dynamic friction coefficients I)ccurring in each cycle
of the sinusoidal load sets are plotted in Fig 4.14. For the
bearing pressures between 17 and 25 ksi, as the peak velocities
increased from 1.5 to 21 inches/second, the dynamic friction
coefficients decreased. It was not clear if the decrease in the
friction coefficient was an an effect of the increasing velocity,
or of the variations in vertical load which occurred at these
higher velocity cycles. This effect will be further investigated
in Phase II using shake table tests of the 5\ friction coefficient
assemblies.

The relationship between bearing pressure and peak dynamic
friction, as measured during the sinusoidal load sets, is plotted
in Fig. 4.15. As the bearing pressure was increased froJII 5 to 15
k8i, the peak dynamic friction was observed to decrease from 9 to 4
t. For pressures between 15 and 25 ksi the peak dynamic pressures
remained fairly constant, within the target range of 4 to 5 ksi.

4.5 Conclu£\ions

The FPS assemblies designed for low friction applications were
able to consistently achieve dynamic coefficients of friction of
less than 5\. These dynamic frictions of less than 5' were
achieved in sinusoidal cycles with peak velocities ranging from 0.2
to 21 inches/second. The hysteretic loops were observed to have an
ideal hi-linear response. The tests confirmed that the concave
supportinq surface results in a linear lateral stiffnesc; t .roughout
the displacement range. The dynamic friction values were fairly
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constant for bearing pressures between 15 and 25 ksi. At pressures
less than 15 ksi the dynamic friction values exceeded st.

In general, the peak dynamic friction coefficients were between
4 to st, and occurred at sliding velocities of about 1 .5
inches/second. The static break-away coefficient of friction was
always less than the peak dynamic friction. At very slow
velocities in the range of 0.1 to 0.2 inches/second, a reduced
dynamic friction ot between 2 and 3\ was observed. The velocity
range in which the 2 to 3' friction values occurred "'as very
narrow, and substantially below the sliding velocities which occur
during earthquake motions. This velocity dependent effect can be
beneficial by reducing stick-slip motions and high frequency
vibrations which might otherwise occur during earthquake motions.
However, because this velocity range is small, these effects do not
change the overall seismic response of FPS supported structures.

Shake table tests are required to confirm the performance of the
low friction FPS assemblies under simulated earthquake conditions.
Once verified, these low friction assemblies could have
applications for retrofit of existing hazardous buildings, and for
cost equivalent construction of new buildings.

4.6 References - Chapter 4

4.1 Zayas V.A.: Low 5.5., and Mahin 5.A., liThe FPS Earthquake
Resisting System: Experimental Report," UCB/EERC-87/01,
Earthquake Engineering Research Center, University of California,
Berkeley, June 1987.
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Fig. 4.1 Photographs of Test Specimen and Testing Apparatus
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Fig. 4.2 Photographs or Test Specimen and Testing Apparatus
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5.1 Introduction

Two unique properties of pendulum motion are that: the natural
vibration period is independent of the m~&s and; the lateral
stiffness is directly proportional to the supported weight. These
properties of the FPS lead to reductions in torsional motions. The
reductions 1n torsion motions reduce torsional loads on supported
buildings and give engineers and architects a method for improving
the torsional response of asymmetrical and irregular buildings.

In this Ct-<'lpter the torsion properties of the FPS are reviewed:
experimental r~.'1ults obtained from tests of asymmetrical building
models are evaluat:",,_,; analytical models which can represent the
torsional properties of the FPS are developed; the results obtained
from three dimensicnal avnamic analyses are compared to experimental
results; parameter studit!s are used to expand the experimental and
analytical results for cases representative of building applications:
and a simple equation is suggested which can conservatively estimate
torsion displacements which occur in FPS supported structures.

5.2 Torsion Properties of The FPS

The lateral restoring stiffness of an FPS isolator is directly
proportional to the supported weight. The friction force is also
proportional to the supported weight. As a reSUlt, the center of
lateral stiffness and center of friction resistance of the FPS
isolator group coincides with the center of mass of the structure.
When the isolator group is sliding the calculated torsion
eccentricity of the FPS group is zero. The center of mass and center
of rigidity remain coincident, even if the masses are moved or
changed after the building is built. The properties of a coincident
center of mass and rigidity can substantially reduce the torsion
motions which occur in FPS isolated structures.

In an FPS supported structure, torsion motions occur prior to
sliding due to the eccentricities within the building above. Torsion
eccentricities which exist in the building above and small
differences in friction coefficients between isolators, cause small
torsion motions of the building during sliding. However, since the
restoring force provided by the concave surfaces dominates the
lateral stiffaess and earthquake response, these torsional motions
are much sme.lIer than they would be in the same building without the
FPS. Comparisons of such torsion motions are presented below.

5.3 Experill'.ental Torsion Response of Asymmetrical structures

Asymmetrical structural models were tested on the shake table at
the Earthquake Engineering Research center, U.C. Berkeley, to
investigate the torsion response of buildings with FPS isolators
(Ref. 1). Photoqraphs and schematic illustrations of the structural
models are shown in Figs. 5.1 and 5.2. The location of the mass and
the structural stiffness of the structural models were modified to
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achieve d i.fferent torsion eccentricities. The torsion eccentricity
is measured as the horizontal distance between the center of ma.. and
the center of rigidity for the building model above the isolators,
divided by the length of the building model. The center of mass of
the building model is computed as the centroid of the two concrete
masses above the isolator level as shown in Pig. 5.2. The center of
rigidity is computed as the center of stiffness of the structural
trame above the level of the isolators. The t.otal torsion
eccentricity, measured as the distance between the center of mass and
center of rigidity, is referred to as the geometric eccentricity.

Mass eccentricities of 6' and lOt were achieved by moving the
concrete mass at the top of the model. stiffness eccentricities of
20' were achieved by turning one column to the stron~ axis direction,
-""hile leaving the other three columns oriented in the weak
direction. Moving the mass towards one end of the model, and
increasing the structural stiffness of the opposite end, achieved a
total geometric eccentricity of 30'.

The torsion motions occurring in the structural models were
measured by comparing the maximum lateral displacements which occur
at the corners of the horizontal diaphragms to the maximum lateral
displacements which occur at the center of the diaphragm. The
percentages by which the CQrner displacements exceed the center
displacements are the torsion displacements measured in percentage,
and are plotted in Figs. 5.3 and 5.4. The results are shown for the
2 x El Centro and 1 X Pacoima Dam earthquake motions.

The corner torsion disp~acements occurring in the upper level of
the structure with 30% geoJr:etric eccentricity were 5.6' greater than
the center displacements for the 2 x EI Centro loading. Considering
the large torsion eccentricity of the structural model, the torsion
effects were remarkably small. The FPS isolators displaced laterally
under the earthquake loadings, underwent only minimal torsion
motions. The torsion motions that occurred in similar models which
had been tested without the FPS approached lOa," (ie: pivoting around
the strong column axis) (Ref. 5.2). During these previous tests of
non-isolated structures, the model end with the weak axis columns
yielded, while the end with the strong axis column remained elastic,
reSUlting in a plastic torsion mode of response.

5.4 Analytical Modeling of FPS Isolated Structures

Three dimensional nonlinear time history analyses were used to
investigate the torsional response of FPS supported structures. The
computer program ANSR (Ref.· 5.3) was used to model and analyze the
test structure. The experimental results were used to verify the
accuracy and capabilities of the analytical model. The analytical
model was then used to predict torsional motions for full size
building cases which can not be tested on the shake table. Parameter
studies were then performed to extend the analytical results for
buildings with different configurations and periods, and to
investigate the effects of different isolator friction coefficients
and periods.
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The analytical model is an assembly of isolator models, and
axial, and beam memb~rs as shown in Fig. 5.5. The test structure is
modeled as an elastic upper structure on non-linear FPS isolators.
The FPS isolators were modeled using a truss element (tension rod) to
capture the curvature effects, and elastic plastic struts to
represent the friction force resistance, as shown in Fig. 5.6. The
length of the truss element was set equal to the radius of curvature
of the concave surface. Geometrlc stiffness and large displacement
effects were included in the analyses. This model was able to
appropriately represent the natural period and weight proportional
stiffness properties of the FPS isolators. The friction forces were
fixed at a constant value computed on the basis of the building
weight distribution. The stiffness and the mass of the test
structure above the FPS were matched to the experimentally measured
properties. with this modeling and analytical approach, the analyses
were able to accurately simulate the response of the test structures
to the earthquake ground motion.

5.5 Comparison of Analytical Results with Experimental Results

Table 5.1 compares the experimental and analytical results for
test structures with four different geometric eccentricities,
SUbjected to the 2 X El Centro earthquake motion. Table 5.2 shows
results for the 6\ eccentric model, SUbjected to three different
earthquake motions. Results in Tables 5.1 and 5.2 are reported for
the torsion motions of the lower level frame directly above the FPS
isolators.

The analytical results were in qood aqreement with the
experimental results. This shows that the analytical model can
predict the torsion response of the FPS isolated structures, and can
account for effects due to eccentricities occurring in the above
structure. Differences between the analytical and experimental
results are due to the structure idealization and time history
digitalization effects.

It is of interest to observe from Table 5.1 that. the analytical
and experimental results are closer for the asymmetrical test
structures, than they are for the case of the symmetrical test
structure. This is due to the fact that there is always some
accidental eccentricity. Imposinq an intended non-zero eccentricity
in both the test str..Icture and analytical mode}., reduces errors in
the analytical model which result from unknown accidental
eccentricities. For both the symmetrical and 6\ eccentric structure
models, the torsional motions occurring at the corne,rs of the
structllce model were equal to approximately 2\ of the translational
displacement. This indicated that the accidental torsion motion was
approximately 2\, whether the model was symmetric or moderately
asymmetric.

In order to analytically predict the torsion response of the test
structures without the FPS, the analytical models were rerun
eliJllinating the FPS elements. Without the FPS elements, the
analytical model becomes a linear elastic model of the test
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structure. The analytical results for the structure response with
and without the FPS are compared in Fig. 5.7. The results plotted
are the torsion motions of the second level horizontal frame of the
test structures. The results indicate that for the test structures
with 6\. 10\ and 30\ eccentricities, the FPS isolators reduced the
expected torsional displacements by 80\, 85\, and 89\, respectively,
as compared to the non-isolated structure. The analytical results
for the elastic model without the FPS apply to a structure strong
enough to remain elastic. The test structure without the FPS would
have yielded if sUbjected to the prescribp.d loadings. If the
analytical model without the FPS could have permitted yielding of the
weak axis members, the computed torsion motions for the non-isolated
structure would have been sUbstantially greater. Never-the-Iess,
torsion displacements for the the 30\ eccentric model with the FPS,
were one third of those occurring in the 6\ eccentric model of the
elastic structure without the FPS. Therefore, the FPS connections
were observed to significantly reduce torsional motions, as compared
to those which occur in asymmetrical structures without the FPS.

5.6 Model Scaling and Structure Size Effects

The experimental structures were quarter scale models. The
experimental displacements reported in Tables 5.1 and 5.2 were
mUltiplied by four to represent the full size prototype structure
response. To indicate that the data has been scaled to the
equivalent full scale value, the classification NFS (Normalized Full
Scale) is used alongside the scaled data. Analyses of the test
structure were first perfor,med using the plan dimensions (6' X 9')
and structure properties set equal to those of the model size. The
time scaled earthquake was used as the loading and the displacement
results were multiplied by four to obtain results for the full size
proto-type structure (24' X 36'). The analyses were then re-run with
the plan dimensions and properties set equal to those of the
proto-type structure (24' X 36'), and the real time earthquake used
as loading. Both analyses of the model size structure and proto-type
size structure gave the same results, which are the analyses results
reported in Tables 5.1 and 5.2. This confirmed that model scaling
effects were properly accounted for, and that the analyses could be
used to predict the response of full size structures.

To investigate the possible effect of structure size, the
analytical model of the prototype structure was scaled up to
represent a more realistic full size structure with a base dimension
of 100' x 150'. The results for the 100' x 150' structure were
similar to those of the experimental structure (Table 5.3). The
results indicated that structure size did not significantly affect
the torsion displacements or the percentage torsion response.

5.7 Effects of variations in Friction Coefficients

The effect of accidental differences in friction coefficients
was stuuied by varying the friction coefficients of the FPS isolators
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in the analytical model shown in Fig. 5.5. By varying the
coefficient in the analytical model, the torsion effects caused by
accidental variations in friction coefficients could be separated
from and compared to the effects of other accidental torsion
eccentricities.

The structure and FPS properties were set to equal those of the
symmetric test structure. The friction coefficients were increased
in both isolators at one end of the model, to cause a difference in
the friction coeffici<ant between the two ends. The results for
variation in coefficients of friction of 0\, 5\, 10\, and 20\, are
reported in Table 5.7 and plotted in F19. 5.8. The results show that
a variation in friction coefficient of 5\ to 10\ resulted in torsion
motions of 1.2\ to 2.7\. These torsion motions were ot similar
magnitude to the torsion motions occurring in the FPS supported test
structures with mass eccentricities of up to lot. Thus, the
variations in friction coefficients of up to 10\ caused similar
torsion motions to variations in mass eccentricities of up to 10\.
These torsional displacements were less than one third of those
predicted for the test structures without the FPS, with a 5\ mass
eccentricity.

The friction variation of 20%, representing a large accidental
variation, resulted in a modest torsion motion of 5\. These torsion
motions were of similar magnitude to the torsion motions occurring in
the FPS supported test structures with mass eccentricities of up to
30\. The torsional displacements were less than half of those
predicted for the test structures without the FPS, with a 5% mass
eccentricity. The geometric restoring forces provided by the concave
surfaces were able to compensate for large differences in friction
coefficients. The observed increases in 4isplacement requirements in
the FPS isolators caused by torsion effects are considered to be
negligible for purposes of design of the FPS isolator travel
capacity. Moreover, imposed minimum mass eccentricities of 5\ appear
SUfficient to account for accidental torsion eccentricities Which
occur due to variations in friction coefficients or other accidental
torsion eccentricities.

5.8 structure and FPS Period Effects

The nonlinear time history analyses inclUding geometric
stiffness and large displacement effects could be performed for the
test structures because they were relatively simple models. Detailed
analyses of full size structures using this approach would be a very
large and difficult numerical undertaking. The analyses cases
representing full size structures, which are reported below, used
simplified structural models Which can capture the overall structural
response, but not the localized response at individual structural
members or isolators.

The test structure and analytical model had four FPS isol?:"ors.
In order to further stUdy parameters which could be expected to
affect the torsional responses of full size structures, a revised
analytical model was developed which included eight FPS isolators and
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a simple frame model of the structure above (Fig. 5.9). Again, the
1I\odel is an elastic structure on nonlinear FPS supports. This model
was used to investigate the effects of structural period, isolator
period. and base length to width aspect ratio as reported below.

The model shown in Fig. 5.9 was analyzed for torsional motions
assuming building plan dimensions of 100' X 200'. The mass
eccentricity was set at st of the building length to represent a code
required minimum accidental eccentricity. First, the FPS sliding
period was fixed at 2.25 sec., and the period of the structure above
was varied from 0.18 sees. to 0.94 sees. This achieved structure to
isolator period ratios ranging from 0.08 to 0.42. The results are
given in Table 5.4. As the structural period was increased, the
torsional displacaments also increased.

The model was again analyzed 3ssuming a stiff structure with a
period of 0.18 sees., but varying the FPS sliding periods from 2.0 to
3.0 second s. Th is ach ieved changes in isolator peried while
maintaining a low structure to isolator period ratio. The results
are given in Table 5.5. Increasing the isolator FPS period decreased
the lateral loads, increased the isolator displacements, and
increased the total torsional displacements. However, the total
torsional displ acements remained very low since the FPS was
dominating the response.

From these results it was observed that increases in the structure
period or the isolator period result in increased torsion
displacements. However, it appears that by increasing the isolator
period, and decreasing the structure to isolator period ratio, a
greater portion of the torsion displacements may be absorbed by the
FPS, and torsional strains and damage may be reduced. Verification
of this possible effect is planned for the Phase II research program.

5.9 Horizontal Aspect Ratio

The effect of a building's plan configuration was examined by
changing the length of the analytical model shown in Fig. 5.9. This
achieved different base length to base width aspect ratios. An FPS
sliding period of 2.25 sec. was used. The mass eccentricity was
maintained at 5% of the building length to represent an accidental
eccentricity. The results for horizontal aspect ratios of 1, 2, 4
and 6 are presented in Table 5.6 and Fig. 5.10. Results are given
for the FPS supported structure, and for an isolated structure which
is supported on elastic isolators for which the stiffness are not
proportional to the weight.

The results show that the torsion motions (Dt/D) increase with
increasing aspect ratio, but that torsion motions for the FPS
supported structure remain relatively small. This illustrates the
effects of weight proportional stiffness, as compared to non-weight
proportional linear elastic stiffness, when considering accidental
eccentricities for structures with different plan geometries. For
relatively long buildings with horizontal aspect ratios ranging from
2 to 6, the FPS reduced the torsion from accidental eccentricities by
a factor of 5 or m~re.
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It is observed from the results that for accidental mass
eccentricities of 5\, a long rectangular building will undergo
greater torsional motions than a square building. This applies to
non - i.-alated bu ild ing s, buildings isolated with linear elastic
isolators, and FPS isolated buildings. However, the FPS
substantially reduced the torsional motions which occurred because of
the required minimum 5\ mass eccentricities.

5.10 Simple Equation For Estimating Torsion Displacements

A simple equation developE.:;' by Prof. James Kelly, of University
of California I Berkeley, for ~ ;timating the torsion displacements
occurring in linear elastic isolation systems is shown below (Ref.
5.4):

Dt a 6eD __I=--_
1 ... b 2/ci2

EQ. (1)

where e is the eccentricity occurring between the center of mass and
center of stiffness, n is the lateral seismic displacement, b is the
minimum base dimension, and c is the maximum base dimension of the
building. This equation assumes a linear uniform stiffness under th~

base of a rectangUlar building, and has been shown by Prof. Kelly to
give reasonably good results for linear elastic base isolation
systems. By inputting the code required minimum eccentricity of 5%,
this equation can be useful for making estimates of accidental
torsion mot~ons for purposes of isolation system design.

The experimental and analytical results have shown that torsion
displacements occurring with the FPS are consistently smaller than
those occurring in linear elastic systems. By utilizing the
parametric results presented herein, a empirically based modifh:ation
to this equation will be suggested that conservatively estimates the
torsion displacements observed in the FPS supported test structures.

First, Equation 1 is used to compute an "effective eccentricity"
for the FPS system from the test results as follows:

where Dt is input as the experimentally measured torsion motion. The
"effective eccentricity" is the equivalent eccentricity for a linear
elastic system which would result in the same torsion displacement Dt
as measured in the FPS test structures.
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The effective eccentricities, as calculated usinq the test results
reported in Tables 5.1 and 5.2, are reported in Table 5.8. The
results show that for qeometric eccentricities up to 30', the
computed effective eccentricities are less than 0.85\. Thus for
imposed torsion eccentricities sUbstantially exceeding a 5\ minimum
eccentricity, the resulting effective eccentricity was less than U.
This suqqests that a very conservative estimate of accidental torsion
motions for 5\ mass eccentricities occurring in FPS supported
structures can be computed from Equation 2 as shown below:

EQ. [2]

To examine the suggestion that Equation 2 may be used as a
conservative estimate of torsion displacements for the FPS, the
analytical results obtained from the parameter study of different
base width to lenqth aspect ratios are compared to the torsion
displacements calculated using Equation 2. From the comparison shown
in Table 5.9, it can be seen that Equation 2 overestimates the
torsion displacements, as compared to those computed from three
dimensional dynamic analyses for a 5\ mass eccentricity.

A comparison of Equation 1, Equation 2, and the experimental FPS
results is shown in F iq. 5.11. Although Equation 2 is a simply
derived empirical envelope, it appears to more adequately represent
the FPS torsion response than Equation 1. A theoretically derived
equation for estimatinq may be possible, and preferable to the simple
empirical correlation suggested herein. This will be considered
further during then Phase II research program.

5.11 Conclusions

The properties of pendulum motion were effective in minimizinq
the torsional response of asymmetrical structures. The weight
proportional stiffness of the FPS isolators directly compensated t"r
imposed mass eccentricities. Torsion motions resulting from
accidental or imposed eccentricities were found to be small. In
general, the torsional motions of FPS supported structures were
sUbstantially smaller than those occurrinq in linear elastic systems
with equivalent eccentricities.

The parameters which increased the torsi~n motion response of FPS
sl'pported structures were: differences 1n friction coefficients
bet',feen isolators: mass eccentricities: base length to width aspect
ratlo: structure period: and isolator period. In the worst cases of
imposed torsion eccentricities, the torsion motions were found to add5' to the lateral displacement motions, which could be iqnored for
the design of the FPS isolators for most applications.
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TABLE 5.1 COMPARISONS OF TORSIONAL RESPONSE TO DIFFERENT ECCENTRICITY

AN ALTY1 CAL RESULTS NfS EXPERIMENTAL RESULT5
CEOMETRIC

EARTHQUAKEECCENTRICITY
e ~EAN DISPL. MAX. OISPL. Ot/O MEAN DISPL. MAX. DISPL. Ot/O

(in.) (in.) (X) (in.) (in.) (")

~ 2x EL CENTRO 5.68 5.68 O.O~ 5.74 5.84 1.7"

6" 2x EL CENTRO 5.64 5.76 2.1" 5.60 5.72 2.1"

10" 2x EL CENTRO 5.62 5.76 2.5~ 5.60 5.80 2.8"

30" 2x EL CENTRO 5.62 5.86 4.3" 5.68 5.88 3.5~

TABLE 5.2 COMPARISONS OF TORSIONAL RESPONSE TO DIFFERENT EARTHQUAKES

ANALTYlCAL RESULTS NfS EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

EARTHQUAKE
GEOMETRIC

ECCENTRICITY

• MEAN OISPL MAX. DISPL. Ot/O MEAN OISPL. MAX. DISPL Dt/O
(in.) (in.) (,;) (in.) (in.) (")

h PARKFIELD 6X 3.20 3.28 2.5X 3.54 3.64 2.8"

2)( EL CENTRO 6~ 5.64 5.76 2.1X 5.72 5.72 2.1 "

1x PACOIMA DAM e" 7.30 7.36 0.8" 8.52 8.80 3.3"
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TABLE 5.3 STRUCTURE SIZE EffECT ON THE TORSION RESPONSE

RESPONSE

STRUCTURE EARlHQUAI<E

MEAN DISPL. MAX. DISPL. Ot/O
(in.) (in.) (")

PROro'f'PE EXPE~~~TALSTRUCTURE
24' x 36'{NF'S) RESULTS 2x EL CENTRO 5.60 5.72 2.1"

fULL SCALE
STRUCTURE ANAlYT1CAL

100' x 150' RESULTS 2x EL CENTRO 5.82 5.95 2.2"

TABLE 5.4 EFFECT OF" STRUCTURE PERIOD

ANALYTICAL RESULTS e - ~"STRUCTURAL STRUCTURAL TO
EARlHOUAl<EPERIOD ISOLATION

(sec.) PERIOD RATIO MEAN DISPL. MAX. DISPL. DljD
(in.) (in.) (,;)

0.18 0.08 2)( EL CENTRO 5.50 5.53 0.5"

0.54 0.24 2x EL CENTRO 4.50 4.67 1.5"

0.94 0.42 2)( EL CENTRO 5.05 5.34 5.7';
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TABLE 5.5 EFFECT OF SLIDING PERIOD ON TORSION RESPONSE

ANALYTICAL RESULTS e - 5"
SlIDING PERIOD EARTHQUAKE STRUCTURAL TO

(lee.) ISOLATION MEAN DISPl. MAX. DISPl. OtlOPERIOD RATIO (in.) (in.) (~

2.00 211 EL CENTRO 0.09 5.31 5.30 0.2"

2.25 211 EL CENTRO 0.08 5.50 5.5.'5 0.5"

3.00 2x EL CENTRO 0.06 6.20 6.26 0.9"
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TABLE 5.6 EffECT Of HORIZONTAL ASPECT RATIO ON TORSION RESPONSE

FPS WEIGHT PROPORllONAL GENERIC NON-VtEIGHT PROPORTlONAl
BUILDING STlFfNESS ISOLATJON SYSTEM STlFfNESS ISOlATJON SYSTEM

DIMENSION AND ANALYTlCAL RESULTS ANALYTICAL RESULTS
ASPECT RATlO EARTHQUAKE

MEAN DISPL WAX. OISPL. Ot/D MEAN DISPL MAX. OISPL Ot/D
(in.) (in.) ("J (In.) (In.) (X)

100' II 100'
2x EL CENTRO 5.48 5.54 1.1" 7.73 8.00 3.3"1: 1

100' x 200'
2x EL CENTRO 5.50 5.53 0.5" 7.74 8.46 9.3"1: 2

100' x 400'
1A EL CENTRO 5.50 5.64 2.5" 7.74 9.06 17.OX1:4 I _._-

100' x 600'
2)( EL CENTRO 5.48 5.74 4.7" 7.74 9.28 20.0"1:6

PROPERTlES Of FPS ISOLATED STRUCnJRE

SLIDING PERIOD - 2.25 sec.
THRESHOLD FORCE = 0.1 OW
STRUCllJRAL PERIOD - O.la sec.
GEOMETRIC ECCENTRICITY - 5"

PROPERTlES or: THE GENERIC ISOlATED STRUCnJRE

POST 'YIELD PERlOO - 2.25 sec.
THRESHOlD FORCE - O.OSW
STRUCllJRAl PERIOD - 0.18 sec.
GE0t.4ETRIC ECCENTRICITY - 5"
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TABLE 5.7 TORSION RESPONSE DUE TO VARIATION OF C;OEFrlCIENT OF FRICTION

ANALVnCAL RESULTS
VARIAnON IN GEOMETRIC

COEFFICIENT OF EARTHQUAKE ECCENTRICITY
FRICTION e MEAN DISPL. MAX. DISPL. Dt/D

(~) (in.) (in.) (~)

0% 2x EL CENTRO O~ 5.6B 5.68 0.0%

5% 2x EL CENTRO O~ 5.66 5.73 1.2"

10" 2x EL CENTRO O~ 5.62 5.77 2.7%

20~ 2)( EL CENTRO O~ 5.5B 5.86 5.0%
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TABLE 5.8 COMPUTING THE EFFECTIVE ECCENTRICITY FROM TORSION ECUATION (ll

NFS EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS
EFFECTIVEGEOMETRIC

ECCENTRICITY EARTHQUAKE ECCENTRICITY
~1 D Dt b d •

(In,) (in.) Cft.> (ft.>

OX 2)( EL CENTRO 5.7<4 0.1<4 2<4' 36' 0.59>:

OX Jx PACOIMA DAM 8.00 0.04 24' 36' 0.12X

6X ]x PARKF"IELD 3.54 0.10 24' 36' 0.68X

6% 2)( EL CENTRO 5.60 0.12 24' 36' 0.52;':

6i: Ix PACOIMA DAM 8.52 0.28 204' 36' 0,79X

JOY. 2x EL CENTRO 5,64 0,16 24' 36' 0.681.

IOi: Ix PACOIMA DAM 8.56 0.24 204' 36' 0.677.

30Y. 2x EL CENTRO 5,68 0.20 24' 36' 0.851.

30;': Jx PACOIMA DAM 8.56 0.28 24' 36' 0.791.

EQUAnON [J]

Dt ,. 6.D __1
I + 10 2/d2

• .. -ff-[J + b2/d~
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TABLE 5.9 CDMPARING ANALYTICAL RESULTS IJITH EQUATION (2]

ANALYTICAL RESULiS • .. 5%

ASPECT RATID 2 x EL CENTRO EARTHQUAKE DtiD DtiD F"RDM

D Dt b d
EQUATION [ l

(In,) (In,) (ft.) eft.>
<:1.) (i';)

1 • 1 :5,48 0,06 100' 100' 1.1% 3,3y'

1 I 2 :5.:50 0.03 100' 200' 0.5i: ".8Y.

1 I .. 5.50 0.1" 100' 0400' 2.5Yo 5.6Y.

1.6 ~."8 0.26 100' 600' 4.7Yo 5,6Y.

rQUATIDN [2]

Dt = 1.2.D 1 + b2td2

1
DDt '"' 1,2. 1 + b2td2
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6.1 Introduction

The design of the FPS isolators includes a steel cylinder which
encloses the concave surface and slider components (Fig. 6.1).
This enclosing cylinder protects the internal components from
environmental contamination (dirt, corrosion, fire, etc.). It also
serves as a displacement restraint which limits the maximum lateral
displacement of the slider to that permitted by the cylinder. The
cylinder also provides a redundant shear strenqth and vertical load
carrying capacity.

Selecting the size of the cylinder defines the lateral
displacement travel capacity of the FPS isolators. The size is
selected by determining the travel required to accommodate the
strongest design earthquake. In general, the displacement
restraint would never be utilized, provided that the selected
design earthquake is stronger than the strongest earthquake which
occurs during the life of the building. However, in the event an
earthquake exceeds the design earthquake, the displacement
restraint would be engaged if the displacement demand exceeds the
displacement capacity.

To examine possible effects of engaging the displacement
restraints, analytical studies were performed as described below.
Experimental data on engagement of the displacement restraints was
evaluated and the data was used to guide the development of an
analytical model which could model the effects of the displacement
restraint. Analyses of the test struceures were performed and
these results were compared to experimental results in order to
confirm the adequacy of the analytical model. with this analytical
model confirmed, analyses which included engagement of the
displacement restraints were performed for the example Operations
Building which was presented in Chapter 2. The results are
reported below.

6.2 DeVeloping the Displacement Restraint Model

During the shake table tests reported in Ref. 1, some
earthquake loading cases were intentionally run at strengths which
exceeded the travel capacity of the FPS isolators for purposes of
examining the effects of engaging the displacement restraints.
Data from the resuLting engagement of the displacement restraint
was used to quide the development of an analytical model.

In order to include the displacement restraint effects in the
FPS properties, modifications were made to the FPS element
subroutines in the dynamic analysis program DYNIN. The analytical
model was developed assuming that the FPS isolator are located at
the top or bottom of a column. This avoided numerical problems
Which would otherwise occur when trying to model elements with a
stiffness much higher than other structural elements in the model.

The normally bi-linear force displacement relationship of an FPS
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bolator on a coluan was moditied to a tri-linear hysteretic loop
as shown in Fig. 6.2. The tri-linear hysteretic loop has an
initial .tiftness kO which models the elastic stiffness or the
column below the isolator. The sliding stittne.s Kfps represents
the combined flexibility or the isolator and the column below.
When the sliding travel reaches the prescribed displacement limit,
the displacement restraint will engage, resulting in an engagement
stiffness. The engagement stitfness represents the combined
flexibility of the displacement restraint and the column below. It
is input into the analysis as a fraction of the initial stiffness
@KO. From examination of the experimental results (Figs. 6.3 to
6.4) an engagement stiffness of SOl of the initial stiffness
appeared to provide a reasonable representation of the hysteretic
loops.

with this modeling approach, loading of the displacement
restraint results in plastic deformations which represent the
permanent deformations of the enclosing cylinder, as well as other
energy absorbing phenomena which occur during the engagement of the
displacement restraint. Unloading occurs at the initial elastic
stiffness of the column below. The energy absorption of the
plastic de formatio ns is an importa nt characteristic of the
displacement restraint model. This enabled the model to dissipate
energy and achieve a dynamic response consistent with the
experimentally observed responses.

Nonlinear time history analyses of the test structures at
different loadings were used to verify the performance of the
displacement restraint model. Bi-linear elastic plastic models of
the test structures were used in order to permit yielding of the
upper structure. The mass, stiffness, and plastic strength of the
test structure frames, as measured from the test reSUlts, were
used. The earthquake loading recorded from the shake table tests
was used as the input loading. In Figs. 6.3 to 6.5 are the
comparisons of the experimental and analytical hysteretic responses
for different test structures and different degrees of engagement
of the displacement restraint. Responses to the Pacoima Cam and El
Centro earthquake records are examined. The results show a good
correlation between the experimental and analytical results.

If the disrlacement restraint of the FPS is assumed to be
perfectly rigid, an engagement stiffness equal to IDOl of the
initial stiffness would result. This would result in a purely
elastic response of the FPS model upon engagement of the
displacement restraint. Analyses using an engagement stiffness of
100\ of the initial stiffness were performed, and the results
compared to the experimental results. These analytical results did
not compare well with experimental observations. Displacement
restraint forces were substantially over estimated, and energy
absorption SUbstantially under estimated. The model would rebound,
reSUlting in engagements of the displacement restraint at the other
end of the travel which was not consistent with experimentally
observed results. Thus, the plastic displacement restraint model
was preferable.
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Having confirmed the analytical model using the test
structures, the model was then used to estimate the effects that
engaging the displace restraint would have for an actual building.

6.3 Displacement Restraint Effects For The Example BuUding

To examine effects that engaging the displacement restraint
would have on a building, the cost equivalent isolated desiqn of
the Operations Building described in Chapter 2 was considered as an
example. The design earthquake used for the FPS isolator design
was the E L Centro loading scaled to a peak ground acceleration of
0.7 g (2 X El Centro). The dynamic analyses predicted an isolator
travel displacement of 4.7 inches for this event. In the Chapter 2
design, the travel displacement of the FPS isolators was
conservatively selected to be 6.5 inches to allow for a margin of
safety against reaching the displacement restraint. Since the
design earthquake was already a strong 0.7g record, it was
considered preferable to examine cases of smaller displacement
capacity rather that stronger ground motions. Analyses results are
presented below for design cases in which the displacement travel
capacity is less than that required to accommodate the design
earthquake.

A revised analytical model of the building was used for thene
analyses that included 'I"Iodeling of the displacement restraint, and
i ncl u ded bi -linear elastic plastic modeling of the building
structure that would permit yielding. The model of the ::-tructure
is shown in Fig. 6.6. The model consisted of a 3 noda~ mass
representing the second floor, third floor, and roof. The FPC was
placed in the first level. The stiffness and strength of E:ach
level were derived from the section properties of the structure
(Appendix A - Section 5). The bi-linear elastic plastic yield was
set equal to the plastic strength, which was computed using
ultimate strength plastic analysis techniques.

For numerical analysis purpose, the stiffness of the first
level columns was distributed equally between the isolator model
and the model of the first level column. This permitted yielding
in the first story columns to be measured separately from the
isolator response. The initial flexibility of the isolator model
avoided numerical difficulties. The combined initial stiffness was
set equal to that of the first story column. The FPS isolator had
a sliding period of 2.25 sec. and a coefficient of friction of 10\.

The analyses were performed for the 2 X El centro, 1940 NS
loading, both with and without the FPS. For the case with the FPS,
the structure was analyzed for the design displacement capacity,
then for incremental reductions in the travel displacement capacity
to get different levels of engagement. The ductility demand,
energy demand, base shear and story drift effects on the isolated
and non-isolated models were compared.
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The di.place~ent ratio, is defined herein, as the ratio ot the
displacement t.ravel capacity required for there to be no engagement
divided by the actual displacement capacity provided. At
displacement ratios less than 1.0 there is no engagement. The
displacement ratio tor the initial design proposed in Chapter 2 was
0.72. At a displacement ratio greater than one, the dillplacement
rest.raint will be engaged. The greater the displacement ratio, the
greater the effects of engagement. However, the plastic etrength
of the first story columns limits the base shear loads that can be
trans:nitted to the FPS and structure above. This upper limit on
base shear is the same base shear which occurs for the non-isolated
case.

In Fig. 6.7 are the base shear results for different
displacement ratios. Without t!Ogaqement the base shear remained
constant. Once engagement oc;;urred the base shear began to
increase until it reached the base shear level of the non-isolated
structure.

In Fig. 6.8 the results for maximum story ductility are plotted
versus the displacement ratio. The results show that the
ductility demands with the FPS are less than one third the
ductility demands without the FPS, for displacement ratios up to
1.84. A displacement ratio of 1.84 is a displacement travel
capacity of 2.5 inches, as compared to 6.5 inches which was allowed
for in the initial design. Essentially the results show that when
the displacement demand exceeded the displacement capacity by 84\,
the isolators reduced ductility demand on the structure by two
thirds. ThUS, even when the displacement capacity provided is less
than the displacement capacity required to fUlly accommodate the
earthquake motions, the FPS is still effective in reducing
ductility demand.

Another important consideration when considering damage to the
structure, is the number of inelastic yield excursions Which
occur. For the cases with the FPS, fewer inelastic excursions
occurred, and the magnitUdes of the excursions were reduced. Total
inelastic energy dissipated by the structural frame is a measure of
damage to the structure which measures both the magnitUde and
number of yield excursions.

Fig. 6.9 shows the inelastic energy dissipated by the
structural frame versus the displacement ratio. For the cases with
the FPS, the results show that most of the energy is absorbed by
the FPS connections and onl}' a small portion of the energy is
absorbed by the structure. At displacement ratios less than 1.0,
the FPS absorbed 100\ of the inelastic energy. At a displacement
ratio of 1.84, the FPS isolators absorbed 95\ of the inelastic
energy. At a displacement ratio of 2.0, the FPS isolators absorbed
92\ of the inelastic energy.

Thus, ~hen the displacement demand exceeded the displacement
c:apacity by 100l, the FPS is still absorbed more than 90\ of the
inelastic enerc;y. This high effectiveness is a result of the fact
that JIl~ny feW'lr inelastic excursions occur. The response is
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.bailar to that which would occur in the non-isolated building
during a reduced strength earthquake of lIuch shorter duration.

A lIeasure of damaqe to the architectural and non-structural
cOllponents of a buildinq is the maximum story drift ctivided by the
UBe allowable story drift. These normalized story drifts for the
first, second and third stories, are plotted in Figs. 6.10 to 6.12,
respectively.

E ngaqement of the displacement restraint was observed to
increase the drift of the first story (see Fiq. 6.10). This is
consistent with the response of the non-isolated structure, which
had the largest ductility demands and drifts occurring in the first
story. When the displacement ratio was less than 1.0, the drifts
in the first story were reduced by 85\. When the displacement
ratio was 1.5, the drifts in the first story were reduced by 70\.
When the displacement ratio was 2.0, the drifts in the first story
were reduced by 60\. ThUS, even when the isolator travel demand
exceeded the travel capacity by 100\, drifts in the first story
were reduced by 60\.

When the displacement ratio was less than 1.0, the FPS reduced
the second story drift by 60\, and the third story drift by 48\ (
Figs. 6.11 and 6.12). E ngaqing the displacement restraint had
little effect on the second and tilird story drifts. Independent of
displacement restraint effects, it can be observed from Fiqs. 6.10
to 6.12, that the FPS was less effective at reducing drift in the
second and third stories, as compared to the first story. This
appears to be related to hiqher mode effects, which in turn are
affected by the friction coefficient. A 10\ friction coefficient
was used for the isolators in this example. It is believed that a
lower friction coefficient would reduce higher mode effects. A
stUdy of higher mode effects for FPS supported structures is
required, and should include investigations of how the friction
coefficient affects these responses. These studies are planned for
the Phase II research program.

6.4 Conclusions

The engagement of the displacement restraints caused localized
short duration increases in the first story shears and drifts.
IIGvever, the isolation system retained its overall effectiveness in
improving earthquake performance. When displacement loading demand
exceeded displacement capacity by 50\, the isolation system
retained 85\ of its effectiveness as an isolation system in
reducing inelastic ductility demand, 95\ of its effectiveness in
reducing structural inelastic enerqy dissipation, and 80\ of its
effectiveness in reducing first story drift. Thus, an earthquake
event which exceeds the FPS displacement capacity reduces the
effectiveness of the FPS, but the response is still significantly
better than the response of the same structure without the FPS.
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The displacement restraints appear to break up the modes of
vibration, preventing resonant dynamic responses from building up
in anyone set of modes. Initially the building responds at the
non-isolated modes of vibration, then the modes chanqe to the
sliding modes for most of the earthquake duration, but with brief
interjections of the displacement restraint modes. The
displacement restraint modes are unique in that they occur tor
loading in only one direction, and upon reversal the buildinq
reverts to the sliding modes. Therefore, the displacement
restraint modes are effective for only one-half a cycle which gi"l/\;.s
no opportunity for resonance buildup in these modes. Furthenno.L'e,
brief interjection of the displacement restraint modes appears to
break up the sliding modes and prevent a build up of displacements
in these modes. It appears that a system that avoids the build up
of resonant vibrations in anyone set of modes could be an
advantage in circumstances of uncertain or varied ground motion
Characteristics. Further investigations of this behavior appears
warranted. Further studies are planned for the Phase II research
proqram.

The performance of the isolation system was best when the full
displacement demand was accommodated, and no engagements occurred.
However, because the FPS isolators retained overall effectiveness
when engagements of the displacement restraint did occur, large
factors of safety in displacement travel capacity may not be
required.

These observations and conclusions are based on evaluations of
the moment frame responses of the example building and test
structures. A very limited number of earthquake loading cases were
examined. 'I ae responses for other structural systems such as
braced frames, shear walls, or bearing walls, or other earthquake
loadings could be different. However, the observed responses are
encouraging. Further examination of the displacement restraint
effects for other structural systems and earthquake loadings is
needed. These are planned for the Phase II research program.
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7.1 Introduction

It was shown in Chapter 2 that FPS connections can be used to
achieve structures that are cost equivalent to conventional
buildings designed according to current code provisions. In
addition, damage resulting in these FPS supported structures was
far less than that expected in non-isolated structures. This stUdy
of the cost equivalent structure, while demonstrating the technical
and economic practicability of the FPS concept did not, however,
identify the interrelationships that exist between various design
and response parameters, nor did it investigate appropriate design
methods for FPS supported structures. The results presented ir
this Chapter provide some significant insight into these broader
issues. A preliminary parameter study on the response of multiple
degree of freedom inelastic systems was undertaken. Also, general
information on the effect of structural yielding on the basic
behavior of FPS supported systems is obt.ained.

The potential scope of this investigation is extremely large,
considering the various types of structures, FPS isolators and
ground motions that should be considered. Given the preliminary
nature of this report, a more applied and possibly more instructive
approach has been taken. The operations Building introduced in
Chapter 2 was studied in considerable detail. In this Chapter,
nonlinear dynamic analyses are presented for a variety of
modifications to this structure to help assess the sensitivity of
response to variations in basic design parameters, such as the
stiffness (period) and strength of the structure, and FPS isolator
characteristics. In addition, sensitivity of response to
increasing intensities of ground shaking was assessed. Special
st·] :'! ies were also performed to evaluate the ability of the designer
to predictably alter seismic performance by selective alteration of
FPS isolator and structural design parameters. Results are also
presented of systematic investigations related to the effect of the
strength (and consequent yielding) in the supported portion of the
building on overall structural and FPS isolator behavior. These
stUdies provide insight into the factors controlling the response
of mUltiple degree of freedom systems and the identified trends
suggest means for achieving even more cost effective structural
designs. By considering a large range of periods and strengths,
the studies provide information on the response of a wide variety
of buildings.

In all cases presented, results for FPS supported structures
are compared with similar structures without FPS isolators. This
permits a clear identification of the influence of the FPS
isolators on seismic performance. To simplify the analyses and the
interpretation of the results, a simplified lumped mass
idealization was adopted for the structures, as was cione in
Chapters 2 , 6. This shOUld, nonetheless, provide very realistic
and reliable information regarding the comparative overall response
characteristics of these structures.

After describing the basic structural models considered in this
Chapter, the analysis techniques and assumptions are examined.
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Results for the basic cases are then presented individually and as
functions of fundamental parameters, such as structural period,
ultimate strength, ground motion intensity, etc. Impli~ations for
design are then offered based on trends observed in the results.

7.2 Analytical Models

Because of the preliminary nature of these feasibility studies
and the need for computational efficiency in performing nonlinear
parametric studies, the structures considered in this chapter have
been idealized as having a single lateral degree of freedom per
floor. Thus, equivalent interstory shear, relative displacement
relationships, are used to characterize the mechanical properties
of the structure. This permits the overall aspects of the
nonlinear response to be identified without undue attention to
analysis details or design refinements.

A specially modified version of the computer program CYNIN
(Ref. 7.1), capable of analyzing FPS supported structures, was used
in the parametric and case studies presented in this Chapter.
Modifications consist of the addition of various input and output
features to facilitate this study, and the addition of an element
to represent the rate dePendent and displacement restraint effects
(see Chapter 6) of FPS connections. The CYNIH proqram idealizes a
structure as having a single lateral degree of freedom for each
floor level. Lateral force-displacement relationships are
specified for each story. The program has a built-in library of
standard story shear-drift hysteretic relations, such as bilinear,
degrading stiffness, Minegatto-Pinto and other such models, that
can be used to represent various tyPes of structures. Masses are
assumed in the program to be lumPed at the floor levels. Viscous
damping ratios may be specified independently for each of the modes
of the initially elastic structure. Gravity effects and geometric
nonlinearities are disregarded in the program. The base of the
structure is assumed to be fixed to the ground. A single
horizontal component of excitation may be considered. options
exist for computing a variety of structural performance parameters.

The CYNIN program is efficiently written in order to minimize
the computational effort needed for parametric studies such as
those considered herein. The dynamic equations of motion are
sol ved usinq the central difference method. Time steps are
automatically selected by the program to minimize computational
errors.

In these stUdies, the structure is idealized using
elasto-perfectly plastic mechanical models. For the basic case
considered herein, the latera... stiffnesses employed were the same
as those used for the cost equivalent isolated design of the
operations Building described in Chapter 2. That is, the lateral
elastic stiffnesses were 1635 klin, 1477 klin and 877 klin, for the
first, second and third (roof) stories, respectively. Information
on how these values were obtained can be found in Chapter 2.
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The hysteretic characteristics of the story containing the FPS
connections was idealized in one of two ways. First, if the
columns attached to the connections remained elastic, a single
equivalent lateral spring was employed. As was done in Chapter 2
for the elastic building model supported on FPS connections, this
equivalent spring was bilinear hysteretic in character,
representing in serial fashion the cumulative properties of the
rigid-strain hardening FPS connections and the elastic columns. In
the second instance, as was done in Chapter 6, where the supporting
columns yield, the story was subdivided into two sub-stories, one
representing the FPS connection and the other the nonlinear
column. A small mass was associated with the connection between
the FPS isolator and the ground story column. None of the cases
studied herein developed sufficient lateral displacement in the FPS
isolators to engage the displacement restraints.

The masses used to represent the structure are the same as
those derived in Chapter 2 for the Operations Building. These were
5.42 k-sec2/in, 5.42 k-sec2jin and 5.2 k-sec2jin for the second,
third and roof levels, respectively. Viscous damping was
""onsidered in all of the analyses to equal 5% of critical. Damping

1S assumed to be constant for all vibration modes of the initially
dastic models.

various response quantities are computed by the DYNIN program.
In this chapter emphasis will be placed on maximum values of story
displacements relative to the ground, interstory structural drifts,
story structural ductilities, shears and energy dissipation.
structural ductility is defined as the maximum story drift divided
by the corresponding yield displacement for that story. Structural
drifts in the first story contain only contributions from the
columns, so that ductility values at this level are not influenced
by FPS connection deformations. Similarly, displacements in the
FPS isolator can be estimated as the difference between the total
relative displacement at the top of the first story and the first
story structural drift. In some instances envelopes of maximum
values of response qualities for all levels are plotted against
various parameters.

7.3 Ground Motions Considered

It is not, in general, possible to normalize completely the
equat.ions of motion for a multiple degree of freedom nonlinear
system. ThUS, information on the sensitivity of the seismic
performance of the the buildings was obtained by scaling ground
motions to pre-selected levels. This was done as described in
Chapter 2 to obtain ground motion excitations roughly consistent
with the dynamic characteristics corresponding to Richter magnitUde
5, 6, 7 and 8 events.

For these studies only the north-south component of the 1940 El
Centro earthquake record was used. As done in Chapter 2, the
record was scaled to make it representative of the various
intensities of ground motion. The scaling relations used are
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summarized in the followin~ table.

================
Target Magnitude
===========:====

5

6

7

8
~===============

==========:.:======

Peak Acceleration
=================

0.15g

0.35g

0.70g

0.8ag
=================

=================
Time Scale Factor
=================

0.5

1.0

1.0

1.0
=================

Before any definitive design guidelines and can be validated,
additional ground motions must be considered. The current study
will, however, still give a clear indication of the effect of
severity of excitation on system performance.

7.4 Structures Investigated

The basic structure considered is the cost equivalent FPS
supported Operations Building shown in Fig. 7.1. FPS isolators
with a period of ~.25 seconds, a friction coefficient of 10% and a
lateral sliding displacement limit of 6.5 inches were used. The
design of this building is examined in detail in Chapter 2. The
building was designed in accordance with the 1985 UBC assuming the
structural period equals the period of the FPS connection (2.25
seconds), the system performance factor K equals 0.67, a soil
coefficient S of 1.5 was assumed, and an importance factor of 1.5
was used, reflecting the importance of the structure. This results
in a working stress base shear coefficient of 0.067. Following a
detailed design of structural members, elastic and plastic analyses
were performed on the structure to determine the lateral
inter-story stiffnesses and strengths. These values are summarized
in the following table.

======::==
Level

Roof (3)

2

1

=========

=================
Lateral stiffness

(kip/in)
=================

877

1477

1635

========--=======

===============
Plastic Yield

strength (kips)
===============

1252

2116

1920
(618)*

===============

* Note that the sheaL in the first story, when the FPS connections
initiate sliding, equals 618 kips for a friction coefficien~ of
0.10.
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The distribution of story shear capacity is also shown in Fig.
7.2. This structure has an ultimate base shear coefficient of
0.31. The elastic period of the structure (with the FPS
connections locked up) was computed to be 0.86 seconds.

To assess the effects of ·..arious design parameters on building
performance, the period and strength of the above design was
changed systematically. The rt:'-nllting structures are shown in
Table 7.1. The cost equivalent design of the Operations Building
is Case V. To assess the effect of building strength on response,
stronger and weaker designs were formulated. In the first
instance, the strength was increased to that of the original
non-isolated design of the Operations Building, with a calculated
ultimate base shear capacity of 0.45. Thus, the non-isolated
result for Case VI, provides the response of the original
non-isolated design of the Operations Building. The isolated
results for Case VI represent the response of the full strength
isolated design. The strength of the basic building was also
reduced. Here, the story shears were reduced uniformly to about 25%
of their original val ues so that the ultimate base shear was
lowered to 0.08. This is representative of an existing building
with low lateral loa d capacity. In ma ki ng these strength
alterations to the models, lateral stiffnesses were held constan~

Similarly, different periods were considered for the
structure. The period of the basic structure was elongated to 1.5
seconds by decreasing the story lateral stiffnesses
proportionately. This represents a very flexible structure or a
taller structure being approximated by a simpler four degree of
freedom model. The period of the basic structure was also reduced
to 0.25 seconds. This represents a stiffer and/or shorter
structure. In making these period alterations, the lateral story
load capacities were held constant.

By combining the three different periods and three different
lateral Ultimate strengths, nine different hypothetical buildings
result with a wide range of strengths and stiffnesses (see Table
7.1). In view of the preliminary nature of these investigations,
it is believed that this simplified method of formUlating the
hypothetical building cases is acceptable. More refined design
cases, in which actual members sizes are determined, would be more
realistic and would result in different distributions of strength
or sc:iffness with height. However, these secondary design changes
would make interpretation of the results more difficult. It is
believed that the hypothetical designs considered herein are
consistent with design practice.

The characteristics of the FPS isolators are altered for each
of the hypothetical designs. Generally, the period of the FPS
connection was selected based on the period of the structure, and
the friction coefficient was selected based on the ultimate
strength of the stru.::ture. While reasonable values were selected,
no attempt was made to optimize the isolation system design. FPS
connection characteristics used are presented in Table 7.1. The
effect of selectinq other FPS connection parameters on seismic
performance will be explored in SUbsequent sections.
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For comparison purposes, a non-isolated structure is associated
with each of the nine FPS supported structures. To have a
consist~,nt basis for comparison, the stiffness and strength of the
non-isolated structures are identical to those for each of the FPS
supported systems. The only difference is that the FPS connection
is absent for the non-isolated structure.

Several other individual designs in addition to the 9
parametric variations will also be evaluated in subsequent
sections.

7.5 Basic Response Results

The nine pairs of isolated and non-isolated buildings were
analyzed using the DYNIN program for each of the four levels of
earthquake ground motions. A variety of response parameters were
computed. Primary focus was on total displacement of each floor
relative to the ground, interstory structural displacements,
inelastic energy dissipation, and structural displacement ductility
factors. Results are presented in the plots shown in Figs. 7.3
through 7.11. The original basic case adopted from the cost
equivalent Operations Building is refered to as Case V. This case
will be presented first and other eight cases will be compared to
this basic case.

Response of Case V structure. -- The response envelopes for the
basic structure are shown in Fig. 7.3. To simplify the plots,
information for the ground level has been disregarded. Looking at
information on the total displacement of a floor relative to the
ground, one can see that the displacements of the isolated and
non-isolated structures are identical for the case of the El Centro
record scaled to 15%g. This is because the response to this
earthquake is insufficient to cause the FPS connections to slide.
As the intensity of the ground motion increases, sliding takes
place and the curves for the isolated and non-isolated structures
separate. In general, the total lateral displacement of the FPS
supported structure, relative to the ground, is somewhat less than
for the non-isolated structure. However, the difference, while
significant, is not large. Although the longer period of the
isolated structure tends to cause larger displacements, the
hysteretic damping of the FPS connections reduces the
displacements. Thus, the net total displacements which occur are
similar to those of the non-isolated structure. This differs from
the response of buildings on elastic seismic isolators which would
have larger displacements than those which occur in FPS isolated
structures. Another similarity of the FPS isolated structure
displacement response to that of the non-isolated structure is the
upper portions of both structures tend to behave as stiff
structures supported on a soft first story. For example, the
displacement at the roof for both structures when the structures
are subjected to the El Centro record scaled to 0.7g averages 5.8
inches, whereas the displacement at the top of the first story is
78' of this value. However, in the case of the non-isolated
structure, all of this displacement occurs in the structural
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members while that in the isolated structure develops largely in
the FPS connections.

This difference in response can be more easily seen in the
curves for structural interstory drifts, also shown in Fig. 7.3.
The differences are particularly apparent in the bottom level where
the structural drifts for the FPS supported structure are only In
of those developed in the non-isolated structure when considering
the 88%9 peak acceleration record. Differences in drifts developed
by the two structures are also significant in the upper levels,
where for instance the drifts in the second and third stories of
the FPS supported structure are only 38\ and 52\, respectively, of
the those deVeloped in the nQn-isolated structure.

Similar trends can be seen in Fig. 7.3 for the maximum
structural ductility factors. Here one can note that the FPS
supported structure remains elastic for all of the earthquake
records considered, inclUding EI Centro scaled to 88%g_ The
non-isolated structure requires displacement ductil..:.ties on the
order of 1.5 in the upper two levels and 4.1 at the ground level
for the 70%g excitation.

It is clear from the above discussions that the non-isolated
building performs reasonably, and given modern construction and
inspection practices would be expected to demonstrate reasonable
structural performance for the earthquake ground motions considered
here. The building did, however, behave as a soft story structure
with concentrations of displacement and ductilities in the lower
story. This would be expected to cause significant non-structural
damage. The isolated structure behaved better by all measures
considered. Significantly, the structure remained well within the
elastic range of response during all of the excitations
considered. While significant sliding of the FPS connection
developed, this was at most 4.9 inches, significantly less than the
6.5 inch limit.

other example analyses are presented later related to the Case
V basic structure. However, before doing this, results for the
other cases in Table 7.1 will be reviewed.

Response of Other structures. -- The effect of period and
strength of the structure can be assessed. by reviewing Figs. 7.3
through 7.11 in a manner similar to that undertaken above. This
will indicate the same general tendencies as observed for Case V.
That is, the structure tends to act as a soft story with the
drifts, ductilities and energy dissipation demands concentrated in
the lower level. Again, in the case of the non-isolated
structures, all of the displacements occur in the structural
members While those in the isolated structures develop largely in
the FPS connections.

Effect of Ultimate Strength of Structure. -- To clarify the
influence of various parameters on the overall response, a new set
of plots was prepared. In these plots, the maximum response
quantity anywhere in the structures is plotted against the desiqn
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variable of interest. For example, the maximum ductility at any
level is plotted against the strength of the structure as well as
against peak ground acceleration (for the Scaled El Centro record)
in Figs. 7.12 to 7.14. Similarly, maximum ductility at any level is
plotted against structural period (stiffness) in Fig. 7.15. While
these plots do not indicate the distribution of response quantities
over height, they are more useful in determining the sensitivity of
response to various parameters.

These plots indicate that ductility for isolated and
non-isolated structures alike tends to decrease with increasing
ultimate base shear coefficient and increase with increasing peak
ground acceleration. It clear from these figures that the FPS
supported structure requires considerably less ductility that the
comparable non-isolated structure. For example, considering the
structures with a period of 0.25 seconds, the non-isolated
structure would have to be nearly 4 times stronger that the FPS
supported structure to limit displacement ductilities in the
structure to 5. It is also significant to note that over a wide
range of strengths it is possible to achieve FPS supported
structures that remain ent.irely elastic (with the exception of the
isolator). However, as the structures become weaker, especially
for Case I with a period of 0.25 seconds, large ductility demands
occur in the columns in the FPS supported structure. Methods for
reducing the ductility requirements for case I will be examined in
Section 7.6.

An important indication of nonstructural damage is interstory
drift. Again it is clear that the FPS system provides much superior
protection from this form of damage in comparison to conventional
non-isolated structures. Significantly reduced drifts occurred in
the stiff and flexible isolated structures.

Required energy dissipation demands in structural elements are
SUbstantially less in the FPS supported structures. Total energy
dissipation, inclUding the energy dissipation by the FPS
connections, is roughly the same for isolated and non-isolated
buildings.

Effect of Structural Period. -- As the structures in Table 7.1
are stiffened to obtain the desired natural period, the response
varies as well. This is shown in Fig. 7.1'5 for the structures with
a ultimate base shear coefficient of 0.08 and SUbjected to the El
Centro record scaled to 70%g. This weak structure developed
greater inelastic deformations than the other structures and is,
thus, interesting to plot. This figure shows that the maximum
total displacement increases slowly with period. The displacements
for the FPS supported systems are consistently smaller than those
developed by the non-isolated structure. The same basic trend is
observed for the interstory drifts except for the fact that the
differences between the values increase with increasing period.
This is due to the fact that the non-isolated building is acting as
a soft story structure concentrating n~arly deformations in the
first story. The FPS supported structure is able to distribute the
yielding to other levels due to its deformation hardening
characteristics.
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The ductility demands developed by the structures are inversely
proportional to period. The stiffer structures have yield
displacements that change with the square of natural period. The
FPS supported structure develops ductility similar to a structure
with a significantly longer period.

Effect of Ground Motion Intensity. -- The influence of peak
ground motion is shown in Fig. 7.12 to 7.14. This indicates that
ductilities increase monotonically with increasing peak ground
acceleration. Greater acceleration is needed to induce ductility
into structural elements in FPS supported structures than in
non-isolated structures. The figures show that the rate of
increase of ductility with peak ground acceleration for structures
with periods of 0.25 and 0.88 seconds is about the same and lower,
respectively, for FPS supported structures than for non-isolated
structures. For the case of a structure with a period of 1.5
seconds, the rate is initially lower then it becomes higher.

Observations. -- While the details of the above responses are
likely to change wj_th variations in modeling assumptions and for
different ground motions, it is believed that the basic
characteristics of the response will remain the same. In all cases
examined, the FPS supported structure performed better than the
same structure without the FPS. Additional analyses are needed to
assess the effects of different ground motions and modeling
idealizations.

7.6 Influence of FPS Connection Design Parameters on Response

In several cases involving weak structures, large inelastic
deformations were required in the FPS supported structures. This
was most apparent for the Case I structure where first story column
ductilities were nearly 80 for the El centro record scaled to 0.7q.
While this is considerably better that the value of 130 required
for the non-isolated structure, it is far in excess of the value
that can be dependably achieved by most conventional structural
details. Case I is thus a partiCUlarly useful example to review
because one might int4:!rpret the results to indicate that FPS
connections were not pract:icable for such structures. This is not
the case as will be shown below.

one of the features of the FPS connections is that they
auto:natically impart to the structure deformation hardening as the
structure slides along the spherical bearing surf:Le. This
provides beneficial effects related to centering of the structure
and helps control the magnitude of the lateral siding
displacements. However, it also increases the load that can be
transferred across the FPS connection. In cases such as these,
where the strength of the supporting column exceeds that needed to
maintain sliding in the FPS isolator, column yielding is induced by
this deformation hardening phenomenon. However, if the period of
the connecticn is increased, the rate of deformation hardening
decreases. Since the maximum sliding displacements increase by
only small amounts with increase in the period of the FPS
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connection, increasing the FPS period has a dependable tendency to
reduce the maximum forces that can be transferred by the FPS
connection.

To explore this possibility, three modifications were
considered for the Case I structure sUbjected to the hypothetical
magnitude 7 event (El Centro scaled to 70%g). In the first of
these, the period of the isolator was left unchanged, but the base
column was assumed to remain elastic. In this manner, it was
possible to determine the degree of strengthening needed to obtain
elastic behavior in the base column. In this case the column had
to be strengthened by 92\, a large increase. In the second case,
the period of the isolator was increased to 3 seconds. In this
case, it would only be necessary to strengthen the column by 11% to
maintain elastic behavior. This is a small amount and well within
reason. If, in the third case, the period of the isolator was
increased to 4 seconds, the column would remain elastic without any
change in the strength of the column (in fact, the column could be
reduced in strength by 9%).

The results of these cases SUbjected to the EI Centro
excitation scaled to 70% g are shown in Fig. 7.16. It is clear
that the period of the FPS isolator and the elastic behavior of the
supporting columns has only limited influence on the overall
lateral displacement of the structure. However, the structural
drifts decrease with increasing F PS isolator period, especially at
the bottom level. Since the columns were strengthened, ductility
demands at the base were unity. Ductility at the upper levels was
kept to a minimum (a maximum displacement ductility of 5.7 was
observed for the case of the FPS isolator period Tc equal to 4
seconds). It should be kept in mind that all of these values are
SUbstantially less than that obtained for a comparable non-i£olated
structure. It would appear that the relatively small increase in
base column strength and lateral displacements is a reasonable
tradeoff against the significant reduction in displacement
ductility demands and interstory drifts.

Similar approaches were explored for the Case IV structure.
Here, the original design resulted in a displacement ductility of
about 8 in the ground level eolumns, a much smaller, but still
excessive value. In this case, two modifications were studied. In
the first, the period of the isolator was kept constant and the
columns were strengthened to insure their elastic behavior. In
this case the columns had to be strengthened by 41%. In the
second case, the columns were not strengthened, but the period of
the i£.olator was increased to 4 seconds (from 3 seconds).

Results for this study of modifications to the Case IV structure
are plotted in Fig. 7.17. In this figure, the original structure
is indicated by the curve with Tc equal to 3. Again the lateral
displacements are only marginally influenced by these
Jlodifications. The increase of the isolator period tends to
decrease lateral displacements, whereas strengthening of the
columns tends to increase the displacements. In both cases
ductility, drift and energy dissipation demands on the structure

164



decrease dramatically. Ductility demands for the unstrengthened
column with a Tc of 4 seconds were only 2.8.

Thus, the designer has several options for improving structural
response. These options include modification of the FPS connection
characteristics and locally strengthening regions of excessive
ductility demand. These options may be particularly useful for
retrofitting existing hazardous buildings. The behavior of the
structure follows trends that would be anticipated on the basis of
earlier results. It should be noted that in the design of dn
actual structure, additional ground motions would have to be
considered and appropriate factors of safety would have to be
applied against the occurrence of any undesirable behavior.

7.7 Influence of structural strength on Response

In all of the previous examples, the distribution of strength in
the upper stories has been kept the same as that obtained in the
original design of the cost equivalent FPS supported structure.
However, the previous results indicate a number of important
observations. First, the distribution of strength with height, as
shown in Fig. 7.2, is biased toward yielding in the FPS
connections. Only in the cases with large amounts of deformation
hardening, or substantial higher mode contributions would one
expect the members of the upper levels to yield significantly.
Second, the numerical results show that yielding is generally most
severe for the bottom level. Lastly, the previous examples have
indicated that the total lateral structural displacement is
relatively insensitive to the strength of the structure or isolator
for the same structural period. Thus, one might conjecture that it
would be possible to significantly reduce the strength of the upper
levels of the structure without detrimental effects on overall
seismic performance. To assess this possibility several additional
analyses were made on the basis of the Case V example structure.

In these analyses, various distributions of strength are used
in the upper portions of the structure. The FPS isolators and the
strength of the ground story columns are kept the same as use in
the previous analyses. The new distributions of strength are shown
in Fig. 7.18. The first case is based on the force on the isolator
when it begins to slide. This value is 618 kips. This was taken to
be a constant for the full height of the structure in case A. In
an attempt to obtain a better estimate of a proper distribution of
strength with height, the strength needed to sustain a Richter
magnitude 6 seismic event (EI centro at 35% g) without yielding was
selected as case B. As it was felt that this might result in
excessive ductility demands for the largest earthquake records
considered, case C was also formulated and taken to be the strength
needed to keep the structure elastic under the Richter magnitude 7
recent eEl Centro at 70% g). The strengths used are summarized
below.
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strengths (in Kips) of Various Alternative Distributions

======== ======== =========== =========== ===========
Level Original Case A Case B Case C

Design EC @ 35\g EC @ 70%g
=:===:== ======== =========== =========== ===========

Roof(J) 1252 618 821 1078

2 2116 618 1043 1200

1 618* 618* 618* 618·

=;===:== ======== =========== =========== ========~=~

* Indicates strength of isolator, actual column strength is
1920 kips.

Case A reflects a 71% reduction in capacity at the second
level. Case Band C represent still significant reductions of 51%
and 43%, respectively, at this level. The effect of such large
changes in strength on overall seismic performance was evaluated in
a series of analyses. Results for these analyses are presented in
Figs. 7.19 and 7.20 along with the results for the original Case V
example structure.

When the various alternatives are subjected to the El Centro
record scaled to 70\ g, the rpsults are shown in Fig. 7.19. By
definition, the structure for case C remains elastic for this
design and excitation. With the exception of case A, the various
alternatives have only imperceptible effect on lateral
displacements and drifts. The values for case A increase
associated with significant yielding that occurs in the second
story. 1n spite of the large reductions in strength, ductility
demands increase only moderately, to a maximum of about 1.7 at the
roof for case B and to about 6.7 for case A.

When the El Centro record
increase proportionately, but
alternatives remain constant.
structure are still less than
reductions in strength. This

is scaled to 88% g, response values
relative relations between design

Maximum ductilities for the case B
1.8, in spite of the substantial
can be seen in Fig. 7.20.

Based on these analyses it appears that significant savings can
be obtained by permitting controlled yielding in the structure. To
an extent, yielding of the structure can be viewed as a means of
limiting the deformation hardening of the FPS isolator. Once the
structure reaches its ultimate capacity, it cannot take any
additional load. This will tend to limit sliding on the isolators
which must harden to continue sliding. ThUS, the structure will be
initially isolated by the FPS connection while it is sliding and as
the structure begins to yield, the slider is no longer needed and
stops sliding. Methods for obtaining a desirable balance between
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sliding in the FPS isolator and yielding in the structure remain to
be determined. However, it is clear that yielding is not
necessarily detrimental to the response of FPS supported
structures, and may have beneficial influences on cost.

7.8 Summary and Conclusions

The response of inelastic multiple degree of freedom systems
supported on FPS connections was found to follow many of the same
trends which are presented in Chapter 8 for single elastic degree
of freedom systems. Total displacement relative to the ground was
similar for isolated and non-isolated buildings. It is possible
for a wide range of structures designed in conformance with current
design practices to obtain elastic or near elastic response in all
structural elements except for the FPS connection. Thus the
isolators can be used as the primary elements which provide
ductility and energy absorption. When yielding of isolated
structures was permitted, the response of the structure was found
to be consistent with good seismic performance. Design methods
permitting selective yielding in the structure are able to reduce
structural strength requirements.

The designer has the ability to
modification of FPS isol;~tor characteristics.
achieve improved seismic performance and
overa11 costs.

control response by
This can be used to

safety while reducing

While the results presented herein are believed to indicate
general trends, additional analyses are needed to assess the
detaile d in fl uences of other grou nd motion Characteristics,
different types of structural hysteretic models, damping
assumptions, distributions of stiffness and strength. Of course,
more detailed analyses and design studies are warranted to assess
local behavior and the interaction between various design
constraints (live loads, drift limitations, etc.).
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TABLE 7.1 DESCRIPTION OF MULTISTORY BUILDINGS CONSIDERED

-C)
00

=============
STRUCTURAL
PERIOD (SEC.)
=========z=_=

0.25

0.86

1.50

==============

NOTES:

=============
FPS
CONNECTORS *
=========~z==

Period (sec.)
Fric. Coeff.

Period (sec.)
Fric. Coeff.

Period (sec.)
Fric. Coeff.

==~============

==============;=================~=======

ULTIMATE BASE SHEAR COEFFICIENT **
0.08 0.31 0.45=.__==a__~_=================~~==========

Case I Case II Case III
2.0 2.0 2.0
0.05 0.10 0.10

Case IV Case V *** Case VI
3.0 2.25 2.25
0.05 0.10 0.10

Case VII Case VIII Case IX
3.0 3.0 3.0
0.05 0.05 0.1

=======---==============================

* The sliding displacement travel permitted is assumed to be 6.5 inches
in all cases.

** The FPS connectors begin to slide at a stJry shear of 309 kips for an
effective friction coefficient of 0.05 and at 618 kips for an
effective friction coefficient of 0.10.

*** Case V is the basic case considered in the study.
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CHAPfER8

SECTION 1 - INrnODUCTION

A systermtic study is presented in this Chapter to Idenlify the mfluence of
varIOUS structural. connector and earthquake parameters on response To clearly
identify the controlling paraITY2ters this study is lirrited to smgle degree of freedom
elastlc structures supported on ideal F.P.S. connectors.

For prelm:inary design purposes many respom;·~ pararrrters. such as total dis­
placements and base shears. can be estimated satisfactorily using single degree of
freedom idealizations. Thus, wtule the result are based on sUll)le structural Ideali­
zations, it is expected that many of the results will be applicable to regular rrulti­
pie degree of freedom systcrm.

Sirrulations will be performed for different earthquake ground rmllons, fric­
tion coetfk:ients and connectIOn periods in o:-der to W1derstand the interrelation
between the different pararrrters that influence response. When approprIate. com­
parisons between the response of clastic structures supported on F.P.S. connec­
tions and elastic structures Without the F.P.S. connections wHl be made. An ill1>or­
tant goal of this report is to test analytically the trends idf ,.lifted in previous
Chapters.

Section 2 deSCribes a convenient way to rnxiel a smgle degree of freedom
structure supported on F.P.S. connectIOns. In this seclion an equivalent Single
degree of freedom nonlinear structure 1S used to rmdel the system The equation of
Il¥>tlon and the force-displacerrrnt relationships for the structure and the connec­
tion ( See Fig, 1.1 ) are also studied.

Section 3 derives relations between the response of the equivalent rmdei
derived in Section Z and the respo~ of the actual structure. Expressions are
presented for the structural drift. sliding and residual connection displacernmts.
the minimum strength coeffbent for the structure to remain elastic. total
acceleration. and so on. The expressions are norrmlized to rmke the results appli­
cable to as wide a range of structures as possible and to facilitate the construction
of nonlinear response spectra.

In Section 4. the response for different parameters. like total displacerrrnt.
structural displacement, ratio of structural to total displacement. residual dis­
placem:nts. maxirrn.un accf'leration, mininum strength coeffi::ient for the structure
to rermin elastic. ete;, il> pr-'·sented. Plots containing the individual responses for
ten different earthquU:'es and the mean and coeffi::ient of variation of these
responses are presented in this section, Irq>orlant interrelationships are described
and trends are identified.

Finally. in Section 5. conclusions are offered and recol'lTrendations for future
research are presented.
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CHAPTER 8

SECfION 2 - EQUATIONS OF MOTION

2.1 Introductitm

In general. a single degree of freedom structure supported on F.P.S. connec­
tions should be modeled as a two degree of freedom system, as shown in Fig 2.1. In
Trost ca~es, however, the mass associated with the connection degree of freedom
will be negligible in corrparJson with the mass of the supported structure. Conse­
quently, it is desirable to elmunate this degree of freedom from the subsequent
analytical studies. Formulation of an eqUlvalent single degree of freedom rmdel
would result in significant cOflllUlational savings and allow eXIstIng single degree of
freedom nonlmear dynamic analysis computer prograIT5 to be utilized. Moreovf:r, It
wouid fdcilitate identification of the interrelationships between design and
response pararreters and developrrent of prelimmary design aids.

There are several di~ulties in forrrulating this simplified m:>del. For eXClftllle,
the damping character:.3tJcs for the structure and for the sliding surface are
dIfferent. Structural damping is roost likely to be represented as being Viscous and
F.P.S. connections exhibit frictional or Coulomb damping.

Before deriVlng the equations of rootion for the eqUivalent system, it is con­
venient to initially consider the force-deformation relations and the daftlling
charactenstics of each portion of the structure. The fOfm of the sirrplified equa­
tions of rn>tion and their limitations are then examined.

2.2 Idealization of the F.P.S. Connection

The basic response characteristics of an ideal F.P.S. connection have been
described in Section 1. Hysteretic characteristics are essentially rigid-plastic with
the initial strength governed by the friction coeffbent (v) and the deformation
hardening slope governed by the curvature ( r ) of the sliding surface. In reality.
behavior will be sorrewhat different. For exaftllle, while the F.P.S. connection will
begin sliding when the applied shear force equals the stallC frictional resistance.
once sliding comnmces the shear transrrittt.d will be a function not only of the
curvature of the slider, but of differences in the dynamic and static friction
coetlbents, variations in sliding velocity, dynamic fh.:ctuations in vertical loads and
so on. Fortunately, experimental evidence ( 1,2) and analytical resulls ( 3,4,5) on
structures supported on rrultiple connections indicate that the general shape of
the hysteretic loops in actual structures remain essentially rigid-plastic with the
slope of the linear deformation hardening still governed by the cW'Vature of the
sliding surface.

Consequently, it is possible to consider, at least for the sake of these prelim
inary analysis. the sirJl>le hysteretic idealization shown in Fig. 1.1 where an effective
value is used for the friction coeffi.:ient.

This resistance of the connection while sliding can be mathematically
represented by:

or

VIlll V W~ + wUse
lu.e I r
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v~ vw~ l,.lU-I + "'t:u.t (2.2)

where W is the total weight of the structure above the cormection and 'liwl is
the sliding velocity.

Darrping associated with the cormection is prirmrily related to friction or
CouloIrl:> forces. The area within the hysteretic loops ( Fig. 1.1 ) represents the
energy being dissipated.

2.3 Structural Idealization

As indicated in Section 1. only a sifll>le singl~ degree of freedom system wili be
considered herein. Moreover, the structure will be assumed to respond in the elas­
tic range. As such. its resistance can be idealized as:

(2.3)

in which k is the elastic lateral stiffness of the idealized structure
Darrping in structures is often characterized as being viscous; i.e., propor­

tional to velocity. Due to the high elastic stiffness of the stnIcture compared with
the de!onnation stiffness of the connection, and small rrHSS of the connection
degree of freedom rrHSS proportional viscous darrping will be assUl'Trd in this
study. This will substantially sifll>lify subsequent derivations. It should be r~('og­

nized that by using mass proportional viscous darrping, the damping forces are not
proportional to the stnIctural velocities but ~.o the corri:>ined velocity of the F.P.S.
connection and structure.

0,;-

2.4 Equation of Motion for the Equivalent System

The equation of lIDtion for a single degree of freedom lIDdel representing an
elastic structure supported on F.P.S. cormections rrHy be written as:

mii(t) + 2mw(u(t) + V(t) = -miiv(t) (2.4)

or by dividing through by m

u( t ) + 2w (u( t ) + J1.U. - -u,,(t)
m

where

Vet}: Equivalent resisting force.

( : Equivalent viscous dalJl)ing ratio ( c =2 ( w m )

(2.5)

For equilibrium it is required that the shear force between the F.P.S. cormec­
tion and the structure be the same. Thus. their flexibilities can be combined in the
rmdel considering them as an equivalent serial spring ( Fig. 2.2). The stiffnesses
for this equivalent system are k for the initial branch and Ie. for the sliding branch.
Considering the F.P.S. connection to be rigid unless it is sliding, the initial stiffness
for the equivalent system equals the lateral stiffness of the structure. For the
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sliding system. the tangent stiffness of the sliding branch can be estabhshed using
the serial spring analogy as:

(2.6)

An equivalent period ( r. ) for the combined system while the F.P.S. connectors are
sliding can be simply derived to be:

r. =21Tn (2.7)
•

and it can observed that this equivalent period is a function of the period of the
structure as well as that of the connection ( See Figs. 23 to 2.4).

k
An equivalent deformation hardening ralio (s) can be defined as T' or

kc
s = k H;: (2.8)

or
1

s= ~.~

1 +( .!'=....)?
T

The eqUivalent deformation hardening ratio is a function only of the ratio between
the structural stiffness and the sliding stiffness of the conneclion. Generally, the
ratio TclT would be expected to vary between 1.5 and 30. Therefore. the equivalent
deforrm.tion hardening ralios generally vary from 0.0 to 0.3.

Figure 2.5 presents this equivalent deformation hardening ratio as a function
of the stiffness of the connection and the stiffness oJ the structure. Similarly. Fig
2.6 plots s as a function of the period of the connection and the period of the
structure. Usually, the stiffness of the structure IS nuch bigger than the sliding
stiffness of the connection. In this case the equivalent stiffness of the sliding branch
is nearly equal to the sliding stiffness of the connector. Consequently,

s ~ ~ (210)
k

However, the exact expression will be used herein.
The value of Vet) in Eq. ( 2.5 ) can be corqmted based on these stiffness values

and the physics of the F.PS. connection. The resulting hysteretic loops are shown
in Fig. 2.2.

A particular:} interesting form of the equation of rmtion is when the friction
coeffrient is very small and it (w ~ be neglected. In this case, hysteretic energy dis­
sipation is not present so that damping in the equivalent system is due just to the
viscous structural dalll'ing. Moreover, in this case the lateral stiffness corresponds
to the sliding branch of the conilined system The equation of l'IDtion for this
extreme case becorIEs:

k
u(t) + 2w(u(t) + -!...u(t) = -iiv(t)m (2.11 )

(2.12)

An equivalent natural frequency ( w. ) and a fictitious equivalent daIqling~·
can be defined for this system as follows :

w 2 =~~ ~
• m m.

193



and

c= (2.13)

Finally. It can he established that:

i.i. ( t ) + 2 w. ~. u. ( t ) + w 2• U. ( t ) = - iiv ( t ) (2.14)

From trus expressIon It can be observed that. when the fnctlon coetfrlent can
be neglected. the structure tends to behave as an elastiC structure Wlth period
equal to the perIod of the connection and Wlth an equivalent daJ'Tlling coeffrient
which IS Inversely proportIonal to the period of the structure Therefore. the F.PS.
connection tends tv shift ~hc penod of the structural system to that of the connec­
tIOn far from the usual r'esonance range of rrvst earthquakes. Moreover. for stiff
structures. where T « Tc the eqwvalent system behuves as a rugWy damped sys­
tem

2.5 Swmnary

It has been possible to represent a sil'lllie single degree of freedom elastic sys­
tem supported on F.P.S. connections as an equivalent single degree of freedom sys­
tem It IS important to observe thal this equivalent system behaves as a well­
defined blhnear elasto-plasltc hysteretic system reserrbhng an melastic structure
Wlth yielding and defonmtion hardening. Thus. conventional nonlinear analysis
program; rrny be used to sirm.l1ate the seisrric response of the combined system

The equivalent system possesses full hysteretic loops. which should be effective
10 dissipating seismic input energy. Thus. it is expected that input energy will be
dissipated rrninly in the connection. and not in the structure. Since the supported
structure remains elastic in trus rn>del, special procedures will have to be fornu­
lated to interpret the apparent inelastic deforrrnlion ( ductility) demmds com­
puted for the equivalent system
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CHAPTER 6

SECTION 3 - ~NSE CHARACTERIZATION

3.1 Introduction

As indicated in Section 2. a single degree of freedom elastic structure sup­
ported on F.P.S. connections can be rnxieled as an equivalent single degree of free­
dom inelastic system with equivalent sliffness and damping characteristics. The dis­
placement corqmted for this equivalent system however. corresponds to the total
relative displacenrnt of the structure. I.e. the structural plus sliding displacement.
Apparent yielding of ttus system related to sliding of F.P.S. connections and not to
structural ductility demands.

Usually. we are Interested not only in the total displacenrnt. but in the dis­
placement and shear forces in the structure and the intensity of sliding in the F.P.S
connection. Therefore. it would be desirable to develop direct relations between the
equivalent system response and those of the actual structural system and F.P.S.
connection.

In Hus section. sam: of the pararreters that characterize these response will
be discussed. Before doing this. the equation of rn:>tion will be normalized to facili­
tate interpretation and presentation of the analytical results. Procedures for com­
puting various structural response quantities ( e.g.. drift. shear and acceleration)
and F.P.S connection response values ( sliding displacement) will then be derived.

3.2 Nonnalized. Equation of 1I0tion

There are many differents ways to norrmlize the equation of rn:>tion for single
degree of freedom systems ( 6 ). However. a particularly convenient way for the
purpose of this study is to normalize displacerrenls with respect to the maximum
ground acceleration. To do this. a new norrmIized response parameter A (t) is
introrluced:

X(t) =~
1.lv•••

Thus. by dividing both sides of Eq. ( 2.5 ) by u"... one obtains:

X(0 + 2 'W ~ X(t) + V(t) - ~
~... 'iisr•.•

(3.1)

(3.2)

This equation can be further sirq>lified by introducmg another new paranEter
relating t.he characteristic intensity of the ground rmtion to the characteristic
strength of the structure. This. sliding strength coeflbent ('7d ) can be written as:

V.
'Id = (33)
~...

where V-, is t.he initial sliding force for the equivalent systerr( Vd ::: IIW ). There­
fore. one can also write:

11
71. =.-.--

~•..
9
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The hysteretic loops can be nonnalized ( Fig. 3.1 ) as:

pet) = VJ~)

or sirrilarly

(3.5)

p(t) = V(t) (3.6)
11.1l1.iiv...

From these expressions a normalized equation of rn>tion can be written:
.. . iL (t)
~ (t) + 2 w ~ ~ (t) + TI. P (t) =~ (3.7)

'llv •••
Therefore. any system with the same structural period, damping coeffi:ient,
strength coeffi:ient, and hysteretic loop shape subjected to the sal'lr earthquake
record, will have the sam:! normalized response so long as the sliding strength
coeffrient is the same. The influence of the connection period, Tc . on the response
is accounted for in the sliding slope of the normalized hysteretic loops. To rmintain

T.
the same hysteretic loop shape the value of 7 In.lSt be kept constant in any com-

parison.
Nonnalizing the equation of rn>tion in this way permits one to plot the

response for llBny different systems in a etn:ient way. In general. norrmlized
charts can be prepared for a variety of normalized response quantities. For exam­
ple, plots of maxinum normalized structural.displacenrnts (~.,). nonnalized
structural shears ( 11d ) and accelerations ( ~ ) can be easily generated for any
structure with a given period of the connection, da~ing coefl'rient and sliding
strength coeflrient subjected to a particular ground m>tion.

Examples of such norrm.lized response spectra plots are shown in Figs. 3.4 and
3.5. Before looking at these plots in detail consider first, for example, the response
of a structw-e such as that of Fig. 3.2 supported on F.P.S. connections with a period
of 3 seconds and a friction coetlXient equal to 0.04. The equivalent da~ing

coefficient is 0.05 and the structural period is taken to be 0.5 sec. This system will
be excited by the NS corrponent of the 1940 El Centro earthquake scaled to 0.4 g.

The displacement and accelerations time histories and the hysteretic loop for
this structure subjected to this particular earthquake are showed in Fig. 3.3. This
shows a predorrinant displacement oscillation at about 0.5 sec with interrrittent
large displacement cycles with much longer apparent periods. The accelerations in
the structure are effectively limited by sliding of the F.P.S. connectors. The hys­
teretic loops are bilinear and indicate substantial numbers and 11'Bgnitudes of slid­
ing excursions.

The norrIBlized equations can be used to assess peak response values for
other structures as well. To do this the sliding strength coetfuient for this system
must be first corl1>uted:

TJ _. = _11_ = 0.04 = 0.1
.... 0.4""...

9
Using the nOnTlilized plots of Figs 3.4 and 3.5. prepared for ranges of T between 0.1
and 2 sec., sliding strength coetfi:ients ranging from 0.1 to 0.3 and darq:>ing of 0.05
of critical, it can directly be establish that the rmximum total displacerrent and
acceleration for the rmss of the exarq>le structure is:

U mu =Amu iL =0.018-392.4--"...
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U mu =7 C77lS.

TIus is in agreerrent with Fig. 3.3. Furthernv:>re, Fig. 3.5 can be used to estimate
maxinuun acceleration:

U mu =~ iivrnax =O.23~94.4cm/sec/sec

umax =90 em / sec / sec

which is again in agreerrent with the results in Fig. 3.3.
It nust be observed that the rm.xilTllm total displacerrent for a similar clastic

structure but without the F,P.S. connections WIll be similar However, the maximum
total accelerations sustained will be increased 11 tirres,

If the friction coeffbent and the maximum ground acceleration are both
increased by a factor of two so that the sliding strength coeffi:ient (TId ) rerm.ins
constant, the normalized response values originally obtamed would still remain the
sarre. However, the actual total displacerrent and acceleration of the mass will be
twice the original ones.

3.3 Shear Force and Structural Displacement

The maximum structural displacement and shear force can be obtamed con­
sidering that the force 0;] the structure. the force on the connection and also the
force on the equivalent system are the sarre. Moreover, for the maxirrum response
it can be established:

(3.8)

So long as the structure remains elastic the rn:lxirn.un structural displacerrent is
given by:

VJnIlX

u" ... = -k- (3.9)

where Vmax is the maxilTllm shear in the structure. The sliding displacerrent is
thus given by:

VJnIlx-1I W
u,t = W

r

Therefore, the maxim.un total displacement is:
Vrnax rVmax

'Urnax =-k- + --W- - lIT

or sirrilarly

'UIIIlX+vr = k 'Unvox+vr
VtnlX =kW W+k T 1+ k T

W

Dividi~ both sides by the maxim.un acceleration and taking

r =g ( 2~ )2 it can be established that:

[X +2!1L. ( 7;, )2 ]k
max.. ( 21T )2

Vmax = 'Up...

'iL 1+ IcrII... W
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(3.11 )

(3.12)

into account that

(3,13)



or

Sirrilarly,

V"",y
--=
"i.iv•••

(3.14)

(3.15)

A convenient CormoC this expression is:

AITlII.{2n)2 + TIs' ~
T)st ;:: • 'f2+T,;2 (3.16)

V.
Where ( Tlst = ;X) is the rrinirrum strength coeffi::ient required for the structure

to remain elastic.
The importance of this expression is that it directly relates the minimum

strength coeffi::ient for the structure to reITliIn elastic with the maximum total dis­
placern:nt for the combined system This equation will perrrit some general obser­
vations to be developed regarding the behavior of this simple system For eXarIllle.
Newrmrk and Hall ( 8 ) have noted that, with the exception of short period struc­
tures. maxinum lateral displacern:nts of elastic and inelastic systerm are siITilar
and tend to increase with increasing structural period. If we accept these observa­
tions. Eq. 3.16 will indicate that for a systemwith a given period for the connection.
period of the structure and darq>ing coeffcient. the minirn.un strength coeffbent
required in order to rm.intain the structure in the elastic range will be reduced if
the sliding strength coetfrient decreases(or simlarly the friction coeftrient is
reduced). On the other hand. for a system With a given connection period and slid­
ing strength coeffrient, if the period of the structure is increased usually the max­
irmun total displacement will increase. In this case, however. the shear force can
either increase or decrease. This is because the nwnerator and denorrinator of Eq.
3.14 both increase. From Eq. 3.14 the rm.xim.un structural displacerrent can be
written by dividing by k as:

(3.17)

It is interesti~to observe that if the friction coeffrient is small in this equa­

tion, the term 17. (~ )2 can be neglected cOJ11>8red with the norrmlized maxirnun

total displacement and the rm.xirrumstructural displacerrent can be siJT.¥>ly written
as:

Ad••• = 7Th )2 (3.18)
1+ T

From this expression it can be directly observed that if for a given structure the
period of the connection is increased. the structural displacements will be reduced.
This is true because An.x does not change too nuch with T.: and ~ is increased.
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On the other hand. it must be observed that, the maxirn..un structural displace­
ment is always srmller or at rrost equal to the rnaxinum total displacement. The
latter case tends to occur as the period of the structure i~ increased.

3.4 Summary

In this section the equations of m:>tion have been normalized with respect to
the maxinum gTOWld acceleration. This is a convenient way to present and inter­
pret the analytical results. It should be noted that not only accelerations but dis­
placements or forces were normalized using the maximum ground acceleration.

Expressions have also been established that directly relate the rTExinum total
displacement for the equivalent system and the maxinum structural displacements
for the real structure. These are irq>ortant relations because pernit the interpre­
tation of the structural response through the behavior of the nonlinear equivalent
system Expressions that directly relate the Itinimum strength coeflkient required
for the structure to remain elastic and the norma);zed maxinum total displacement
have also been derived.
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CHAPTER 8

SErI'ION 4 - ANALYSIS OF THE RFSPONSE

4.1 Introduction

In this section the principal response parameters of a single degree of freedom
elastic structure supported on F.P.S. cormections will be considered. Charts con­
taining nortTl:l.lized maximum total displacerrents. IlBXirnnn structural displace­
ments. ratios of structural to total displacerrents, IIDXirnun total accelerations,
minimum structural strength coeffbents necessary for the structure to remain
elastic. and residual displacerrents will be presented.

These charts will be presented for different periods of the cormection and ten
different earthquake records. Elastic structures with periods ranging between 0.1
and 2.0 sec were considered. Mass proportional viscous damping equal to 5 % of
critical was assUlJEd for all the analysis. Cormeclion periods of 2 and 3 sees were
considered. The earthquakes selected for the sirrulation were: El Centro (1934), EI
Centro (1940), Helene. Olyrrpia and Taft events. Two horizontal cOfll)onents from
each event are used in the analysis. These records were considered as representa­
tive of typical rrDderate earthquakes ground nDtions on firm soil conditions. Mean
values and coeffrients of variation for each response parameter are also plotted
and evaluated. For comparison purposes. results for similar elastic structures not
supported on F.P.S. connectors are plotted were possible on the figures as solid
lines .As discussed later, the EW c0I11>0nent of the 1940 El Centro record produced
anomalous results and was not considered in the statistical evaluation.

4.2 Ilaximum Total Displacements

The total displacerrents of the equivalent single degree of freedom system
correspond to the structural displacerrent plus the slidding displacerrent. They do
not include the ground displacement. Plots of maxirrum displacerrent nonnalized
by peak ground acceleration are shown in Figs. 4.1 to 4.20 for connection periods of
2 and 3 sees and ten earthquake records According to NewrtBrk and Hall ( 8 ). the
total displacerrent of a nonlinear system, regardless of strength, tends to approxi­
mate the elastic relative displacerrent response of an elastic system provided the
period of the structure is relatively long. This tendency is observed in Figs 4.1 to
4.20 for structures with a period greater than about 0.5 sees.

In general. the total displacements are observed to increase with period. If one
only considers periods gre fer than about 0.5 sees, the sliding strength coeffi:ient ­
at least for the range of values considered in this study - does not influence the
total displacerrents too rruch either. Thus. for prelirrinary design purposes it may
be possible to estimate conservatively the total displacerrents of an F.P.S. elastic
system with a period greater than about 1/2 seeonds from an elastic displacement
spectrum

As was estabhshed in Eq. 2.9. there is a direct relation between the period of
the connection and the equivalent strain hardening of the system; if the period of
the connection is increased the strain hardening is reduced. The results shown in
Figs. 4.1 through 4.20 show that the influence of the strain hardening ( or the
period of the connection) on the total rmxi1UllIl displacement is not too irIl'0rtant.
at least for the range of values considered.
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It can also be observed from Figs. 4.1 to 4.20 that there is a total displace~nt
aJT1)lification region corresponding to short. period structures. This region varies
according to the record, but it corresponds generally to periods less than 0.5 sees.
In this region. if the strength coeffi::ient ( or the friction coeflkienl ) is decreased,
the total djsplace~nt is increased. This is consi:::tent with NewrlBrk and Hall's
observations which suggest that for elastic-perfectly plastic systelTE the displace­
~nts in this period range increase according to:

u =Uv V2j.L -1 (4.1)

Where
u : Corresponding displace~ntof a cOJT1)letely elastic system

Uv :Yielding displacerrent

u
j.L : Ductl1ity ratio (~ )

u"

The effective yielding displacerrent for the equivalent system considered here
in can be defined as:

..3L. - (L)2.. - TlsL 2n
t.lp •••

(4.2)

Equation 4.1 is based on equal energy absorption for the elastic and inelastic
systelTE. A siITIlar expressIOn but for a bilmear rn:>dcl with deforTTBtion hardening
can be obtained as:

(4.3)

The rmximurn displacerrent of the system can be estimated by notlng
U nax =JJ. 'IL . . It is convenient to note that if this expression is divided by 'i.L nor-

-" """"'V •••

malized quantities can be used instead of particular ones.
Consider. for example. a structure Wlth a structural period equal to 0.25 sec

supported on F.P.S. connections with a period of 2 sec. and a sliding strength
coeffi:ient equal to 0.1. The equivalent strain hardening for this system is, accord­
ing to Fig. 2.6 or Eq. 2.9 equal to 0.0154. When this structure is subjected to the NS
corrponent of the 1940 El Centro earthquake. the normalized rm.ximun elastic dis­
placemmt can be obtain from Fig. 4.11. It is eGual to .003 sec2 . The nonnalized
yielding displace~nt according to Eq. 4.2 is equal to .000158 Sf!C 2 . Therefore, a
quadratic expression resalting from Eq. 4.3 can be solved for the norrmlized ductil­
ity ratio. This expression would predict an apparent ductility ( JJ. ) equal to /.L =102
Therefore,

U
~~ 102-.000158 = .016sec2

iiv•..
From Fig. 4.11 the exact value is 0.015 sec2. As can be observed. for this case, this
expression provides a good estimate; however, the qutuity of this result varies
according to the particular earthquake. Nevertheless. this expression provides a
reasonable way to estilTBt e the rmximum total displacerrent for stiff structures.

The ~an values of maxirrum total displacement for the nine records con­
sidered are shown in Figs 4.21 and 4.22. The trends observed for ~an values are
very sirIilar to the responses for individual records. There is an initial 8JT1)Iification
region and afterward total displace~nts increase linearly with structural period.
The responses for 1',; = 2 sec and 3 sec are, in general. very simlar.
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The coeffbents of variation are always smaller than 0.45. They are nearly the
sarre for Tc =2sec. and 3 sec. ( see figs 4.23 and 4.24 ).

4.3 Maximum Structural Displacements

From Figs 425 to 4.44 can be observed that the maxImum computed struc­
tural displacerrent tends to vary like a paraboh.~ function of the period of the
structure. In general, its shape is srn:>oth and similar for the different crtrthquake
records considered. for short period structures the maxirrum structural displace­
rrrnt is very small and always Increases with the period of the sl i'ucture. The max­
Imum structural displacenrnt for a system supported on r.I~.s. connectIOns is
always smaller than the maximum structural displacerrent for a similar structure
but without the connection. The structural displacerrrnts tend to approach the dis'
placerrent response of an elastic structure at large structural periods

It is Important to note that if the sliding strength coeffi:ient ( or the friction
coetfrient ) is reduced the structural displacclTEnts are reduced. This is nearly a
general observation. However. It IS not observed for the EW component for the 1940
EJ Centro earthquake ( Fig. 4.33). for this earthquake the maxinumstructural dis­
placerrents tend to be similar for different sliding strength coeffi:ients. Moreover,
sometimes they are bi~~(;:" for the smaller sliding strength coetreient. This
anomalous result seenE to be caused by the presence of an initial long pulse in the
earthquake rer:ord. Nonlinear structures in general are particularly sensitive to
this type of loading ( 7 ).

If the period of the connection is increased ( or the equivalent strain harden­
ing is reduced) the structural displacerrents will be reduced. This means that the
ftatter the sliding surface the smaller the structural displacements. and the l.vger
the magnitude of sliding.

As long as the structure reITtiins elastic. there is a direct relation between ~he

shear force in the structure and the structural displaceIrents. Therefore. the
trends for these two response pararreters are related as shown subsequently.

Mean values and coeffi::ienls of variation for the maximum structural displace­
ments are plotted in Figs 4.45 and 4.46. They show the sarre trends noted above for
the individual records.

Mean values and coeffi::ients of variation for norITtilized sliding displacerrents
are also shown in Fig. 4.47 and 4.48. As would be expected from the previous infor­
mation ther..;; values increase initially with period. but remain practically constant
for structural periods greater than 0.5 sec. Sliding displacerrents are inversely pro­
portional to the fridion coetreient and slightly proportional to the connection
period.

4.4 Ratio of Structural to Total Displacements

The ratio of structural to total displaccIrents indicates how IlJ.1ch of the total
displacements are sustain by the structure. The smaller the value of this ratio the
rmre effective is the F.P.S. connection in isolating the structure from the earth­
quake. For structures with a natural period greater than about 0.5 seconds this
ratio also indicates the reduction in response relative to that of an elastic noniso­
lated structure.

From Figs. 4.49 to 4.68 can be observed that this ratio tends to vary like a
increasing linear function of the structural period. This ratio is of course always
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equal or :;;-;&.l1ler lhan one. If the slruclW"e does nol slide ttus rallo is equal to one.
It should be nOled lhat for the ground rrntlons considered the total dlsplacerrent
of short penod structures IS munJy due to the sliding displacement while that of
long period structures IS mamly due to the structW"al displacement. Therefore.
energy IS dissipated rrnst effectively at least for the ground rrntions considered
here by the connectIOn mamly for short period structures.

These charts are plotted for constant strength of the connectors. Thus. one
would expect long period structures to reqUIre weaker connectors ( lower friction
cocffrients ) to develop the same degree of sliding. If the sliding strength
coeffkient is reduced this ratIO of structural to total displacement is reduced and
Its shape becorres rrore srrnoth (Fig. 4.49 to 4.68 )

If the penod of the connection is Increased the ratio is always reduced This is
due to the fact that the total displacement.s are not conSIderably mfluenced in the
long pcnod range either by the penod of the connc~t;on or by the sliding strength
coeffbent. Thus. by the phySICS of the connector bcha.;or. the structural displace­
ment nust always be reduced, If the period of the connection is increased or the
sliding strength coeffi:::lCnt IS reduced.

Mean values ana coeffbents of variation are plotted in Figs. 4.69 to 4.12.

4.5 Residual Displacements

The reSidual displacement in the F.P.S. connection is an irrportant parameter
because it provides information on the offset present after the earthquake. The
structure will have zero residual displacerrent due to its elastic behavior. Figures
4.73 to 4.94 represent the absolute value of this residual displacement for ten
different earthquakes.

As expected, the residual displacements vary considerably between records. It
should be noted that the sliding strength coeflkient - at least for the range of
values selected here - does not influence too ITUch the maxirrum value of residual
displacements. Moreover. they are reduced if the period of the connection is
reduced.

The coeffi::ient of variation is bigger for residual displacement than for the
other response parameters. It is smilar for periods of the connection of 2 and 3
sees ( see Figs 4.95 to 4.96).

From Figs. 4.77 to 4.80 can be observed that a structure supported on F.P.S.
connections with normalized sliding strength coettrients of 0.2 or 0.3 subjected to
Helena earthquake will not have residual displacenrnts. This is because the struc­
ture slides but after some cycles it stop near the zero offset position and continues
to vibrate elastically around the neutral position.

4.6 Maximum Total Acceleration

Total acceleration is an irrq:>Ortant response quantity as it is an indication of
the shear developed in the structure. It also relates to the forces that can be
irq>arted to attached equiprrent.

As established in Eq. 2.14 when the friction coet'lrient is suffk:iently small to be
neglected. a structure supported on F.P.S. connections can be rrndeled as an elas­
tic structure with m>dified darq>ing and. stiffness coeffbents. The structural period
is shifted to the period of the connectie-n. The total acceleration response for this
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case could then be obtained from an elasUc response spectrum for the ruxilfied

arrount of d~ing. C=i- l

From plots 4.97 to 4.116 it can be observed that the maximum total accelera­
tion tends to be a srrooth decreasing funcUon of structural period. For T greater
or equal to 0.6 sec the total acceleration is alrmst constant. For a sliding strength
coetlrient equal to 0.1 this constant value is close to the maximum total accelera­
tion of an elastic structure with a period equal to the perIOd of the connection.

If the sliding strength coeffbent is reduced the maximum total acceleration IS
~!ways reduced. It is irq>ortant to observe that if the period of the connection is
il'creased the total maxirrum acceleration always decreases It is also illl'0rlant to
note tl.~· the Inlxirrurn total acceleratIOn for a structure supported on F.P.S. con­
nection~ if> considerably reduced with respect to the maximwn total acceleration
for th~ sa~ ~tructure but without the F.P.S. connections.

It is cO~lvenient to observe that if the sliding strength coefficient is increased
the variat.ion of acceleration tends to be rrore jagged. On the other hand. if the
sliding strerJgth coetfcient is increased the differences in the I'lBXlrnJm total
acceleration for connections Wlth penods of 2 and 3 sec. are smaller. This is
predictable because by increasing TId the system tends to behave as an elastic one,
Le the period. of the connection has less Inftu~nce.

The 1U!an values for connection penods of 2 and 3 sec. can be observed In

Figs. 4.117 and 4.116. They have similar lrends as for the individual records. The
C'oeffI::ients of variation ( FIgs. 4.119 and 4.120 ) IS not conSIderably affected by the
sliding strength coeffrients and varies fromO.1 to 0.2.

4.7 Structural Strength Coefficient

The structural strength coeffbent .,.,., is an illl>ortant parameter because it
directly provides the design forces required for the structure to remain elastic.
From Figs. 4.121 to 4.140 can be observed that the structural strength coeffbent
initially increases with period and afterward is nearly constant with period.

Like trends for maximum total acceleration. Increasing the period of the con­
nection always reduces the structural strength coeffx:ient. This means that the
flatter the sliding surface. the smaller the design forces in the structure. Moreover,
if the sliding strength coefficient ( or the friction coeffi:ient ) is reduced, ""st is also
reduced.

Figures 4.141 and 4.142 present the mean structural strength coeffx:ienl.
These are plotted along with the equivalent 1985 U.B.C. requirerIEnts ( 9). Here,

7/., =a Z I C S K~
~...

where Z =1 ( location II 4 ). I =1 ( nor~l occupancy). K =0.67 ( ductile IIDrIEnt
resisting frame ), S = 1 ( soil profile 51 ). Furtherrrore, the factor a = 1.5 is taken
as to account for likely overstrength of U.B.C. designed structures and the
difference between working stresses and ultimate strengths. The maximum
acceleration level select for this corrparison was Uv... = 0.4g. It can be observed
that for short period structures the forces develop on a structure supported on
F.P.S. connections are srmller than the forces required by the V.B.C. For longer
period structures this is not the case. However, it should be recognized that while
the forces required by the U.B.C. are based on reduction due to ductility ( darmge )
the forces required herein for the F.P.S. supported structures correspond to no
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yielding in the structure. Mort:over. structures designed iiccording to the U.B.c. are
often substantially stronger than requ1red. Thus. the strength of structures need
no necessarily be increased over conventional design values 1f can be dem:>nstrated
that the structure has adequate strength. Even weaker structures rnly be con­
structed provided yielding is acceptable in the structure and details to provide the
requirer ductility can be employed.

It is interesting to note that if the sliding strength coetfuient IS increased the
differences between the structural strength coetIbent. for connection periods of 2
and 3 sees are srm.ller In the other hand. If the conOf~ction period is increased. as
expected. the coeffbcnt of variatIOn will be reduced ( Figs 4.143 and 4.144 ). Ttus IS

because in the Iirriting case of a fiat sliding surface the ~xim.unforcE' that can be
transmtted is lht: friction force and therefore the cocffbent of vanalion would be
in this case equal to zero. It should also be noted that as far as there is a direct
relation between the structural dlsplacerrent and the shear force the coeffi::ient of
vanation 1S the saur.
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CHAPTER 8

SECTION f) - SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

Analytical studles for a single degree of freedom elastic structure supported
on F.P.S. connectIOns were earned out. Sirrulation for different earthquake ground
TTDtJons. friction coeffbents and penods of the connection were done In order to
understand the interrelatIon between the different pararrrters that charactenze
the response. When appropnate. cOfll>arisons between the response of elastic
structures supported on f,p.S. connections and elastIc structures without the
F.PS. connection were made.

A single degree of freedom elastic structure supported on F.P.S. cormectlOns
was TTDdeled as an eqUIvalent single degree of freedom nonlinear structure. The
fW1d•.Hl~ntdl pcnod for this isolated structure while sliding was shown to be smlilar
to be the period of the connection. The equivalent damping coeffuient for systerm
Wlth very low fncllon coeffbenls was shown to be directly proportional to thc origi­
nal stiffness of the structure.

The response for this eqwvalent system was related to the response of the ori­
gmal slructure. ExpreSSions were derived that directly relate the structural drift or
the mirumum strength coeffulcnt for the structure to rerram clastic to the max'
Imum tolal displacc~ntof the eqUivalent structure

The total displacements of F.P.S. Isolated elastic structures were observed to
increase with structural period. Total displacerrents are very sirrilar to ( or slightly
sTInller than) the displacerrents for an elastic structure without the connections,
except for short period structures. A simple expression that permits evaluation of
the expected total displace~nts in this short period afl1)lification region was also
derived. In general, total displacerrent is not influenced by the friction coetfbent
or by the period of the connection in the m:>derate and long period range, whereas
both of these pararreters are important for short period structures.

The rmximum structural displacerrent for a system supported on F.P.S. con­
nl:etions is always srrn.lIer than the maximum structural displacelJEnt for a siITilar
structure without the connection. In fact, as the experilJEntal report ( 1 ) also
showed previously, they tend to be equal as the structural period tends toward the
period of the connection. If the friction coeffuient is reduced. structural displace­
rrents are also generally reduced. Moreover, if the period of the connection is
increased. the structural displacemmts are reduced.

For structures with a period greater than about 0.5 sec. the maximum sliding
displacement tends to be constant with the structural period. For periods less than
about 0.5 sec, the sliding displacement is observed to usually increase with period.
1£ the friction coeffi::ient is reduced, this sliding displace~nt is increased. More­
over. in general if the period of the connection is increased, the sliding displace­
ITEnt is increased.

The ralio of structural displacerrent to total dlSplaceITEnt is reduced, if the
sliding strength coeffi::ient is reduced. If the period of the connection is increased.
this ratio is always reduced. It should be noted that the ratio for elastic structural
system; increases with period in the long period range when the strength of the
connectors is kept constant. Thus, one would expect long period structures to
require weaker connectors ( lower friction coeffi::ients ) to develop the sarre degree
of sliding.

The residual displace~nlsare, at least for the range of values considered in
this study, constant with the friction coetJrient. However, in general, they are
reduced. if the period of the cormection is reduced.
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The ITnxirrum total acceleration tends to be a srn:>othly varying function of
the structural penod, and it always decreases WIth It. It IS alrrnst constant for
periods greater than about 06 sec. For srmll fnction coeffbents, this constant
value tends to equal the maxlmum total acceleration for an clastic structure With
a period equal to the period of the connectIOn. If the penod of the connection is
1Oc:eilsed the total maxnnum acceleration always decreases Moreover, if the silding
strength coeffbent IS reduced. the rraXJITl.lm total acceleration IS always reduced.

It IS Important to obser;c that, If the penod of the connection is Increased,
the mirumum structural strength cocffrlent for the structure 10 order to remains
elastic is always reduced If the silding strength coeffbent , or the fnction
coeffr:ient, IS reduced Uus structural strength coeffr:lent is also reduced

It IS apparent that there are a variety of interrelatIOnships between response
and deSign parameters. Consequently, single optimal design Will not likely be apph­
cable to all situations For exarq>le, If [mits on sliding displacements need be
unposed, this can be acmeved by utihzing lower period connectors or connectors
with htgher frictlOn coeffr:lcnts. However, In thts case higher shear and accelera­
tions would result. These relatIOns and t.he consequences of such tradeoff's are
clearly shown In this report.

Additional research is needed to extent this work by incorporating In>re real­
Istic darq>ing In>dels and particularly accounting for the effects of structural yield­
mg. Extensions to m..l1tlple degree of freedom systerm would be especially useful.
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CHAPTER 8

SECTION 7 - NOTATION

: Acceleration of Gravity.

: Lateral Stiffness of the Structure.

: Stiffness of the Connection (W I r ).

: Equivalent Stiffness.

: Radio of Curvature.

: Equivalent Deformation Hardening Ratio.

: Period of the Structure.

: Equivalent Period ( T" =21T~ )

: Period of the Connection ( Tc =21T~).g

'U. (t) : Total Displacement

u.(t) : Total Velocity.

iL (t) : Total Acceleration.

'Us! (t) : Sliding Displacement.

its! (t) : Sliding Velocity.

'Usl (t) : Structural Displacement.

Ur : Residual Displacement.

~ (t) : Ground Acceleration.

~ ••• : Peak Ground Acceleration.

v(t) : Shear force.

~L : Sliding force ( /I W ).

W : Total Weigth of the Structure.

w : Natural frequency of Vibration ( Hz ).

w. : Equivalent Natural frequency of Vibration ( Hz ).



A : Normalized Displacement ( ~).
~...

Art : Normalized Structural Displacement ( u,,1 (t) ).
Ug....

ASI : Normalized Slidi~ I)isplacemcnt ( ~l (t) ).
ug •••

Ar : Normalized Hesidual Displacement (~ ).
Uy •••

~ : Normalized Total Acceleration (~ ).
~•• I

lJ : Friction Coefficient.

( : Damping eoetrlcicnl.

Tlsl : Sliding Strength Coctncicnl (T1s1 =_._.11_).
~...

9

( Vrrw.x )
Tlsl : Slructural Slrength Coeffk:ient w-.
p(t) : Normalized resisting Force ( Vv.(t»

sl
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Section 2: Redesign for FPS Isolated Structure
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Section 4: Cost Estimates
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Section 5: Dynin Model of FPS Non-Isolated and Isolated Building
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Section 6: Response to Magnitude:> Earthquake
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Section 7: Response to Magnitude 6 Earthquake
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Section 9: Damage Estimates
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